

Det här verket är upphovrättskyddat enligt *Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk*. Det har digitaliserats med stöd av Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, för forskningsändamål, och får inte spridas vidare till allmänheten utan upphovsrättsinehavarens medgivande.

Alla tryckta texter är OCR-tolkade till maskinläsbar text. Det betyder att du kan söka och kopiera texten från dokumentet. Vissa äldre dokument med dåligt tryck kan vara svåra att OCR-tolka korrekt vilket medför att den OCR-tolkade texten kan innehålla fel och därför bör man visuellt jämföra med verkets bilder för att avgöra vad som är riktigt.

This work is protected by Swedish Copyright Law (*Lagen (1960:729) om upphovsrätt till litterära och konstnärliga verk)*. It has been digitized with support of Kap. 1, 16 § första stycket p 1, for scientific purpose, and may no be dissiminated to the public without consent of the copyright holder.

All printed texts have been OCR-processed and converted to machine readable text. This means that you can search and copy text from the document. Some early printed books are hard to OCR-process correctly and the text may contain errors, so one should always visually compare it with the images to determine what is correct.



GÖTEBORGS UNIVERSITET göteborgs universitetsbibliotek Swedish Dental Journal Supplement 177, 2005

Mandibular Alveolar Bone Mass, Structure and Thickness in Relation to Skeletal Bone Density in Dentate Women

Grethe Jonasson



Department of Orthodontics Faculty of Odontology The Sahlgrenska Academy at Göteborg University Sweden

Göteborg 2005



Mandibular Alveolar Bone Mass, Structure and Thickness in Relation to Skeletal Bone Density in Dentate Women.

AKADEMISK AVHANDLING

som för avläggande av odontologie doktorsexamen kommer att offentlig försvaras i föreläsningssal 3, Odontologen, Göteborg fredagen den 30 september 2005 kl. 9.00

av

Grethe Jonasson DDS, Leg. Tandläkare

Fakultetsopponent: Universitetslektor Christina Lindh, Malmö högskola, Malmö

Avhandlingen baseras på följande delarbeten:

- I. Jonasson G, Kiliaridis S, Gunnarsson R. Cervical thickness of the mandibular alveolar process and skeletal bone mineral density. Acta Odontol Scand 1999; 57: 155-61.
- II. Jonasson G, Bankvall G, Kiliaridis S. Estimation of skeletal bone mineral density by means of the trabecular pattern of the alveolar bone, its interdental thickness, and the bone mass of the mandible. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2001; 92: 346-352.
- **III.** Jonasson G, Kiliaridis S. The association between the masseter muscle, the mandibular alveolar bone mass and thickness in dentate women. Arch Oral Biol 2004; 49: 1001-6.
- IV. Jonasson G, Kiliaridis S. Changes in the bucco-lingual thickness of the mandibular alveolar process and skeletal bone mineral density in dentate women: A five-year prospective study. Eur J Oral Sci 2005; 113: 114-20.
- V. Jonasson G, Jonasson L, Kiliaridis S. Changes in the radiographic characteristics of the mandibular alveolar process in dentate women with varying bone mineral density: A five-year prospective study (submitted).

ABSTRACT

Mandibular Alveolar Bone Mass, Structure and Thickness in Relation to Skeletal Bone Density in Dentate Women.

Grethe Jonasson, Department of Orthodontics, Faculty of Odontology, Göteborg University, P.O. Box 450, SE-405 30 Göteborg, Sweden.

The aim of this series of studies was to investigate the relationship between skeletal bone mineral density (BMD) and mandibular alveolar bone mass (MABM), structure, and thickness, as well as to evaluate the possible effect of local functional factors on MABM and alveolar thickness. A further aim was to elucidate whether longitudinal changes in mandibular radiographic characteristics and the bucco-lingual dimension of the alveolar process were related to alterations of BMD. BMD was measured in 160 dentate women using dual X-ray absorptiometry of the forearm. On periapical radiographs MABM was estimated using densitometry and the grey-level value. The alveolar bone structure was evaluated with a visual index and by examining the bone texture on periapical radiographs. The thickness of the masseter was assessed with ultrasound imaging to estimate the masticatory functional factor, and the bucco-lingual alveolar thickness was measured on casts.

MABM and alveolar structure were significantly correlated to BMD. The best correlation was found between BMD and trabecular pattern evaluated with the visual index (r=0.62, p<0.001). The alveolar thickness was correlated to BMD, and to masseter thickness. MABM was influenced of age, the alveolar thickness, the number of occluding teeth, and the masseter muscle thickness but these factors had no effect on the trabecular structure. After five years, all measurements except the ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle were repeated in 136 women. The mean BMD, MABM, and alveolar thickness decreased significantly during this period, whereas no significant change was found in the bone structure. In posterior region, the alterations in alveolar bone thickness, radiographic grey-level value, and bone texture were significantly correlated to the changes in BMD. In the anterior region, the alterations in alveolar thickness were not correlated with the changes in BMD. Furthermore, no correlation was found between alterations in MABM, estimated by densitometry, and changes in BMD.

In conclusion, a significant relationship exists between BMD and mandibular alveolar bone mass, structure, and thickness. The local functional factors mainly influence MABM and the alveolar thickness in the molar region, whereas BMD influences the trabecular structure. Dense trabeculation is a strong indicator of high BMD, whereas sparse trabeculation predicts low bone mass. In peri- and postmenopausal women the alveolar shape in the premolar region can be used to predict BMD level. In the lower premolar region, the longitudinal alterations in BMD are related to longitudinal changes in grey-level value, bone texture and alveolar thickness. The decrease in bucco-lingual alveolar thickness may be due to periosteal resorption related to skeletal bone loss.

Key Words: Bone loss, mandible, human, alveolar process, masseter muscle, bone structure. ISSN: 08-6661543, Swedish Dental Journal Supplement 177, 2005. ISBN: ISBN: 91-628-6566-8. Swedish Dental Journal Supplement 177, 2005

Mandibular Alveolar Bone Mass, Structure and Thickness in Relation to Skeletal Bone Density in Dentate Women

Grethe Jonasson



Department of Orthodontics Faculty of Odontology The Sahlgrenska Academy at Göteborg University Sweden

Göteborg 2005

Mandibular Alveolar Bone Mass, Structure and Thickness in Relation to Skeletal Bone Density in Dentate Women / Grethe Jonasson / Doctoral thesis, Department of Orthodontics, Faculty of Odontology, The Sahlgrenska Academy at Göteborg University, P.O. Box 450, SE-405 30 Göteborg, Sweden.

The linguistic revision of the thesis was made by Gillian Thylander, Thycon HB, Mölndal.

ISSN: 08-6661543, Swedish Dental Journal Supplement 177, 2005. ISBN: 91-628-6566-8.

Printed in Sweden by INTELLECTA DOCUSYS, Göteborg, 2005.

ABSTRACT

Mandibular Alveolar Bone Mass, Structure and Thickness in Relation to Skeletal Bone Density in Dentate Women.

Grethe Jonasson, Department of Orthodontics, Faculty of Odontology, Göteborg University, P.O. Box 450, SE-405 30 Göteborg, Sweden.

The aim of this series of studies was to investigate the relationship between skeletal bone mineral density (BMD) and mandibular alveolar bone mass (MABM), structure, and thickness, as well as to evaluate the possible effect of local functional factors on MABM and alveolar thickness. A further aim was to elucidate whether longitudinal changes in mandibular radiographic characteristics and the bucco-lingual dimension of the alveolar process were related to alterations of BMD.

BMD was measured in 160 dentate women using dual X-ray absorptiometry of the forearm. On periapical radiographs MABM was estimated using densitometry and the grey-level value. The alveolar bone structure was evaluated with a visual index and by examining the bone texture on periapical radiographs. The thickness of the masseter was assessed with ultrasound imaging to estimate the masticatory functional factor, and the bucco-lingual alveolar thickness was measured on casts.

MABM and alveolar structure were significantly correlated to BMD. The best correlation was found between BMD and trabecular pattern evaluated with the visual index (r=0.62, p<0.001). The alveolar thickness was correlated to BMD, and to masseter thickness. MABM was influenced of age, the alveolar thickness, the number of occluding teeth, and the masseter muscle thickness but these factors had no effect on the trabecular structure.

After five years, all measurements except the ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle were repeated in 136 women. The mean BMD, MABM, and alveolar thickness decreased significantly during this period, whereas no significant change was found in the bone structure. In posterior region, the alterations in alveolar bone thickness, radiographic grey-level value, and bone texture were significantly correlated to the changes in BMD. In the anterior region, the alterations in alveolar thickness were not correlated with the changes in BMD. Furthermore, no correlation was found between alterations in MABM, estimated by densitometry, and changes in BMD.

In conclusion, a significant relationship exists between BMD and mandibular alveolar bone mass, structure, and thickness. The local functional factors mainly influence MABM and the alveolar thickness in the molar region, whereas BMD influences the trabecular structure. Dense trabeculation is a strong indicator of high BMD, whereas sparse trabeculation predicts low bone mass. In peri- and postmenopausal women the alveolar shape in the premolar region can be used to predict BMD level. In the lower premolar region, the longitudinal alterations in BMD are related to longitudinal changes in grey-level value, bone texture and alveolar thickness. The decrease in bucco-lingual alveolar thickness may be due to periosteal resorption related to skeletal bone loss.

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	.3
PREFACE	.6
1. INTRODUCTION	.7
2 BACKGROUND	.8
2.1. Bone Tissue	8
2.2. Bone remodelling	9
2.3. Methods for measuring bone density and bone structure	10
2.3.1. Radiography	10
2.3.2. Single and dual photon absorptiometry.	10
2.3.3. Single and dual X-ray absorptiometry	10
2.3.4. Quantitative computed tomography	11
2.3.5. Ultrasound	11
2.3.6. Assessment of bone structure	11
2.4. The influence of loading	11
2.5. Peak bone mass and bone loss	12
2.6. Osteoporosis	13
2.7. Pathophysiology of osteoporosis	13
2.8. The mandibular alveolar process: bone composition and bone mass changes	14
2.9. The maxillary alveolar process	16
2.10. Methods of measuring mandibular alveolar bone mass	17
2.11. Osteoporosis and mandibular bone mass and structure	18
3. AIMS	20
4 MATERIALS AND METHODS	21
4 1 Subjects	21
4.2 Methods	22
4.2.1. Clinical examination and questionnaire	22
4.2.2. Dual X-ray absorptiometry of the forearm	22
4.2.3. Systematic morphological mapping of the alveolar process	23
4.2.4. Radiography	23
4.2.5. Ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle	24
4.3. Clinical design	24
4.4. Measurements	25
4.4.1. Dual X-ray absorptiometry of the forearm	25
4.4.2. Thickness of the mandibular alveolar process	25
4.4.3. Apical radiographs	26
4.4.4. Ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle	29
4.4.5. Occluding teeth	29
4.5. Reliability of measurements	29
4.6. Statistical methods	30
4.7. Comments on subjects and methods	30
4.7.1. Subjects	30
4.7.2. BMD measurements of the forearm	31
4.7.3. Measurements of the alveolar thickness on casts	31
4.7.4. Radiographic procedures	32
4.7.5. Ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle	33
5. RESULTS	34
5.1. Paper I	34

5.2. Paper II	34
5.2.1. Mandibular alveolar bone mass estimated by densitometry	34
5.2.2. Trabeculation	35
5.3. Paper III	36
5.4. Paper IV	37
5.4.2. Changes in alveolar thickness in relation to age and menopausal status	37
5.5. Paper V	38
5.5.1. MABM estimated by optical density of analogue radiographs	38
5.5.2. MABM estimated by the mean grey-level value of the alveolar bone	38
5.5.3. Visual evaluation of the radiographic bone trabeculation	38
5.5.4. Texture analysis of the trabecular pattern	39
6. DISCUSSION	40
6.1. Alveolar thickness and shape	40
6.2. Mandibular alveolar bone mass	41
6.3. Alveolar bone structure	42
6.4. Clinical implications	43
6.5. Conclusions	44
7. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	46
8. REFERENCES	47
APPENDIX	63
Papers I-V	64

PREFACE

This thesis is based on the following papers, which will be referred to by their Roman numerals:

- I. Jonasson G, Kiliaridis S, Gunnarsson R. Cervical thickness of the mandibular alveolar process and skeletal bone mineral density. Acta Odontol Scand 1999; 57: 155-61.
- II. Jonasson G, Bankvall G, Kiliaridis S. Estimation of skeletal bone mineral density by means of the trabecular pattern of the alveolar bone, its interdental thickness, and the bone mass of the mandible. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2001; 92: 346-352.
- **III.** Jonasson G, Kiliaridis S. The association between the masseter muscle, the mandibular alveolar bone mass and thickness in dentate women. Arch Oral Biol 2004; 49: 1001-6.
- IV. Jonasson G, Kiliaridis S. Changes in the bucco-lingual thickness of the mandibular alveolar process and skeletal bone mineral density in dentate women: A five-year prospective study. Eur J Oral Sci 2005; 113: 114-20.
- V. Jonasson G, Jonasson L, Kiliaridis S. Changes in the radiographic characteristics of the mandibular alveolar process in dentate women with varying bone mineral density: A five-year prospective study (submitted).

Paper I: Reprinted by permission of Taylor and Francis AS, Oslo, Norway.

Paper II: Reprinted by permission of Mosby, St- Louis USA.

Paper III: Reprinted by permission of Elsevier, Ireland Ltd

Paper IV: Reprinted by permission of Blackwell Publishing, Oxford UK.

1. INTRODUCTION

Osteoporosis is a major public health problem that affects around 75 million people in Europe, Japan and the USA. It causes more than 2.3 million fractures a year in Europe and the USA alone (*WHO 2003*). Only Norway has a higher incidence of osteoporotic fractures than Sweden (*SBU Report 2003*). Osteoporotic fractures of the hip and vertebrae are associated with very high morbidity and mortality, and bone mineral density (BMD) is a predictor of survival especially for subjects over 70 (*Johansson et al. 1998*). Though analyses have shown cost-effectiveness in treating high-risk patients with antiresorptive drugs, especially those who have already sustained a fracture, relatively few individuals have had an assessment of their bone density, except for those living in the areas where research on osteoporosis is being conducted (*Johnell & Kanis 2005*).

Studies in rats have indicated that 50-75% of the strength of the bone is determined by its BMD, the trabecular bone structure, and its external geometry *(Ammann & Rizzoli 2003)*. Reliable methods have been developed to measure BMD (*Warming et al. 2002, Damilakis et al. 2003*), and new techniques are currently being tried to estimate bone structure (*Geraets et al. 1990*). Bone thickness and bone volume can be assessed by computed tomography (*Garg & Vicari 1995, Lindh et al. 1996a, 1997, Ulm et al. 1997, Herrman et al. 2005*). However, because of cost constraints, the radiation dose (computed tomography), and the limited availability of equipment, there is a need for low-cost screening methods to select high-risk individuals who are likely to benefit from medical treatment.

A large proportion of the population visit their dentist annually, and dental radiographs are often taken on that occasion. These provide information about the alveolar bone at a low cost to the patient and without undue exposure to radiation. Therefore, many research teams have tried to develop methods for using the jawbones to predict skeletal BMD (*Von Wowern 1986, Kribbs et al. 1989, Southard et al. 2000*). Oral radiographic findings associated with osteoporosis have been reported, though the association is rather weak. However, the effect of the local functional factors and their influence on the bone mass and structure of the human jaws, as well as the importance of the bucco-lingual thickness of the alveolar process and its effect on the radiographic image have never been studied. A better insight into these factors might facilitate development of methods based on oral radiographs to identify individuals with low bone mass and increased risk of future fractures. Furthermore, there is a need for longitudinal studies in adult humans to evaluate changes in mandibular bone mass and structure.

2. BACKGROUND

2.1. Bone Tissue

Bone is a connective tissue that consists of cells and a mineralized extracellular matrix. It is classified as either compact (dense) or trabecular (spongy or cancellous). The bones consist of an outer dense compact bone layer (cortex) lined with a periosteum with an outer fibrous layer and an inner more cellular layer of connective tissue. The interior of the bones comprises the trabecular bone and the bone marrow. This sandwich construction gives the bones a high degree of rigidity in combination with low weight. The trabecular bone consists of a network of trabeculae, plates and rods. The trabeculae are oriented predominantly according to stress. The intertrabecular spaces are connected with each other and, like the marrow cavity in the long bones, occupied by marrow and blood vessels. The lining tissue of both the inner surface of the compact bone and the trabeculae is called endosteum. It is often only one cell thick, and the cells have the capacity to differentiate according to stimuli. There are three sorts of bone cells: the osteocytes included in the mineralized bone, plus osteoblasts and osteoclasts on the bone surfaces, where the metabolic activity with formation and resorption takes place. Due to its construction, the trabecular bone has a total surface that is ten times larger than that of the compact bone (Kanis 1994).

The skeleton consists of around 80% cortical and 20% trabecular bone. In the spine, the heel, and the maxilla, the trabecular bone dominates (therefore they are called "trabecular bones"), whereas the long bones in the peripheral skeleton and the mandible are "cortical bones". The proportion of trabecular to cortical bone varies at different sites of the same bone. For example, the proportion of trabecular bone in the mid-radius is about 5%, in the distal radius 20% and in the ultradistal radius 40% (*Kanis 1994*). Approximately 20% of the mandible consists of trabecular bone in the premolar region (*Wowern 1977b*), which is the same as the trabecular proportion in the distal radius, where the bone density is measured (*Nilas et al. 1987*).

Bone strength depends on the product of several variables: the shape and size of the bone, the mineral content, crystal size, collagen fibres, the microstructural organization (e.g. lamellae, osteons), material properties (modulus of elasticity, failure stress), and the modelling and remodelling processes (*Martin 1993, Van der Meulen et al. 2001*). Thus it is extremely difficult to assess bone strength, but the bone mineral content (BMC) and bone mineral density (BMD) can be reliably measured, and new techniques can estimate bone structure.

2.2. Bone remodelling

Bone is a living tissue and it is constantly resorbed and formed by the processes known as modelling and remodelling. Bone modelling begins during fetal life and continues until the end of the second decade, when the longitudinal growth of the skeleton is completed. In the modelling process, bone apposition leads to a change in the size and shape of the skeleton. Bone modelling may continue, but to a lesser extent, during adult life with a periosteal bone apposition, which is more pronounced in men than in women. This periosteal bone apposition late in life may be secondary to increased bone resorption at the endosteal surface with enlargement of the internal diameter (*Ulm et al. 1994*).

The role of the bone-remodelling process is to maintain the mechanical integrity of the skeleton by replacing old bone with new bone, thereby adapting to functional loading and repairing small stress fractures. Remodelling occurs simultaneously with modelling during growth and becomes the predominant process during adult life. Bone resorption and bone formation occur at the same location. Both modelling and remodelling respond to hormonal influence and to biomechanical factors. It is stated that, with a few exceptions such as excess of corticosteroid medication, the actions of oestrogen and biomechanical strain are the major physiological mechanisms for bone mass conservation, and major decreases in bone mass do not occur unless one of these two mechanisms is affected (*Riggs et al. 2002*).

Each remodelling cycle starts when the bone-resorbing osteoclasts have identified a bone site in "need" of exchange. They adhere to the bone surface and release acid by a "proton pump" at the site. Thereafter, proteolytic enzymes will resorb the decalcified bone tissue. The whole bone tissue at the site disappears and a lacuna is built. The osteoclasts leave the lacuna and the bone-forming osteoblasts enter to form new bone (*Lerner 2000, Lindh & Lerner 2003*). The osteocytes form a large network in the bone, and one of their functions is to act as mechanosensors in the early stages of bone remodelling, where loaded mechanical stress is converted to a series of biochemical reactions that finally activates the osteoclasts and the osteoblasts (*Nomura et al. 2000*).

During childhood and adolescence the formation of bone dominates over the resorption of bone. In the mature adults there is a balance between bone formation and bone resorption. After the menopause in women and with aging in men, bone resorption exceeds bone formation, leading to a net bone loss. This lack of balance in formation and resorption might lead to osteoporosis, whether it is a result of deficiency of either sex hormone, hyperparathyroidism, hyper-thyroidism, chronic renal failure, post-transplantation or medication with gluco-corticosteroids (*WHO 2003*).

2.3. Methods for measuring bone density and bone structure

2.3.1. Radiography

Osteopenia is difficult to detect with routine radiographs, since a minimum bone mass loss of 30 %, and possibly as much as 50% or 60 %, is needed before significant osteopenia/ osteoporosis can be detected. Radiographs can be used to measure the cortical thickness of the metacarpal bones and to evaluate the Singh index, which is an estimate of the appearance of the trajectories in the proximal femur (*Masud et al. 1995*).

2.3.2. Single and dual photon absorptiometry

The techniques of single and dual photon absorptiometry (SPA and DPA) use 125-iodine as the energy source coupled with a scintillation detector, which together scan across the area of interest. They are very precise and accurate techniques, but the isotopes must be changed at least once a year. SPA is used in the forearm (*Christiansen et al 1981, Riis & Christiansen 1988, Hassager et al. 1991, Hansen et al. 1991, Melton et al. 1993*) and DPA in lumbar spine (*Riis & Christiansen 1988, Hassager et al. 1991, Feyerabend & Lear 1993, Melton et al. 1993, Jacobs et al. 1996*), in hip (*Feyerabend & Lear 1993, Melton et al. 1993*), and in total body (*Gotfredsen 1990, Feyerabend & Lear 1993*).

2.3.3. Single and dual X-ray absorptiometry

In this technique the photons have been replaced with an X-ray source: single and dual X-ray absorptiometry (SXA and DXA). The advantages of SXA and DXA are no use of isotopes, higher beam intensity, and therefore a faster scan and improved spatial resolution. SXA is used in the forearm (*Hansen et al.* 1991, Borg et al. 1995) and in the heel (Johansson et al. 1998), but it cannot be used in the axial skeleton. DXA is used in the forearm (*Ryan et al.* 1992, Arlot et al. 1997, Löfman et al. 1997, Proctor et al. 2000, Southard et al. 2000, Magnusson et al. 2001a, b), in the vertebrae (Gluer et al. 1990, Löfman et al. 1997, Southard et al. 2000, Rubin et al. 2002,) and the hip (Gluer et al. 1990, Karlsson et al. 1993, Arlot et al. 1997, Löfman et al. 1997, Proctor et al. 2000, Pluskiewicz et al. 2000, Southard et al. 2000, Rubin et al. 2002), and the upper half of the skull (Magnusson et al. 2001a, b).

Currently, DXA is the best evaluated technique for assessing BMD, and it is regarded as the "golden standard", with which the performance characteristics of less well-established techniques can be compared (*WHO 2003*). Assessment of BMD with DXA gives a value of mineral content per area, but as the third dimension of bones is not taken into consideration, osteoporosis is overdiagnosed in small persons with thin bones and underdiagnosed in tall persons with bigger bones (*Pors Nielsen et al. 1998*). Similarly, men have

greater area BMD than women, but adjusting for height reduces or eliminates these differences (*Melton et al. 2000*).

2.3.4. Quantitative computed tomography

In quantitative computed tomography (QCT), a thin transverse slice of the bone is imaged. The image can be quantitated to give a measure of volumetric BMD, and trabecular bone can be measured independently of surrounding cortical bone (*Lang et al. 1998, Link et al. 1999*). The disadvantage of QCT is the very high cost and the radiation dose (*Cann 1988*). QCT has been applied to the spine (*Cann et al. 1980, Guglielmi et al. 1994*), but not yet to the hip (*WHO 2003*). Magnetic resonance measurements may be employed in the future for assessment of the trabecular structure, but they are still expensive and time-consuming (*Lang et al. 1998*).

2.3.5. Ultrasound

Two methods of using ultrasound have been evaluated: broadband ultrasound attenuation (BUA) and speed of sound (SOS) at the heel. The advantage of this technique is that there is no ionized radiation. It may provide information on the structural organization of bone in addition to bone mass, but no diagnostic criteria for osteoporosis have been developed yet (*Graafmans et al. 1996, Gluer 1997, Pluskiewicz et al. 2000, Cortet et al. 2004*).

2.3.6. Assessment of bone structure

New techniques have been developed to assess the architecture of the bones (*Link et al. 1999*). Mathematical operators (like erosion, dilation, and skeletonization) are changing the images to facilitate the analysis of trabecular width, spacing, geometry and orientation (*Geraets et al. 1990, 1993, Korstjens et al. 1996*).

Direct measurements of trabecular width and separation/intertrabecular space have been made in autopsy specimens (Weinstein & Hutson 1987). The results showed that the increase in distance between adjacent trabeculae accounted for more than twice the age-related bone loss compared to the decrease in trabecular width (Weinstein & Hutson 1987). However, to date, these new techniques have not been fully developed for use in clinical practice.

2.4. The influence of loading

The architecture of the bones is the result of genetically controlled growth and an adaptive response to functional loading (*Lanyon 1987*). The bones remodel to reach the shape that best withstands mechanical stresses. For example, prolonged bending of a long bone deforms it and causes one side to become more concave and the other side more convex. This would stimulate bone apposition on the surface becoming more concave and bone resorption on the surface becoming more convex. Thus, the bone would change shape, straighten up and adopt a configuration that minimizes its deformation during physiological function (*Frost 1994*). In adult weightbearing bones, loading may lead to periosteal apposition, thereby increasing the cross-sectional area in the vertebrae (*Mosekilde 2000*), and in long bones (*Ruff & Hayes 1988, Ahlborg et al. 2003*).

Loads on bone and muscle function can also affect bone quality and quantity. Weightbearing and contractions of the regional muscles are the chief biomechanical factors influencing the skeleton. Which of these that contributes most significantly to the determination of bone mass and structure is a matter of controversy, but it seems that muscles exert a larger influence than fat mass, body weight and age on the bone mineral content (BMC) in the whole body and lower limbs, regardless of the gender and reproductive status of the individual (Capozza et al. 2004). The effect of sport-induced loads on the forearm is demonstrated by the finding that young professional tennis players show bone hypertrophy and an increased bone density in the stroke arm compared to the controlateral arm (Krahl et al. 1994). Furthermore, rowers and swimmers have low leg bone mineral density (BMD) and high arm BMD, whereas participants in team sports like soccer and rugby had high leg BMD and high arm BMD (Magnusson et al. 2001b). After a hip fracture the activity level is reduced, and BMD decreases in the legs, which under normal conditions are weight-loaded regions. BMD remains the same in a partly loaded region like the arms, and increases in the skull of the head (Magnusson et al. 2001a). Women in all age groups have a higher percentage of bone mass in the head and a lower percentage in arms and legs compared to men (Fujita et al. 1999).

Several cross-sectional studies have demonstrated a positive correlation between muscular strength and BMD in the hip, spine or forearm bones (*Snow-Harter et al. 1990, Madsen et al. 1993, Di Monaco et al. 2000*). Muscle strength is found to be an independent predictor of BMD, accounting for 15-20% of the total variance in bone density in young women (*Snow-Harter et al. 1990*).

2.5. Peak bone mass and bone loss

The "peak bone mass" is the maximal amount of bone tissue present in the young adult. The bone mass of an individual at a given time is a function of the attainment of peak bone mass in early adulthood and the amount of experienced bone loss. Racial and genetic factors are important determinants of peak bone mass, with a lower risk in black people. Nutritional factors such as calcium, vitamin D, and malnutrition are especially important in growing individuals for obtaining peak bone mass and in the elderly to limit bone loss. Load-bearing

training and daily physical activity are positive factors at all ages for attaining peak bone mass and counteract bone loss, whereas a sedentary life and space flight are negative factors leading to rapid bone loss. Fat mass and leptin, which is secreted mainly by white adipose tissue, are positively associated with BMD in women but only weakly or inconsistently predictive of BMD in men (*Thomas et al. 2001*). Thus, in heavy women both the increased loading of the skeleton and the building of oestrogen in fat tissue probably limit bone loss (*Kanis 1994, Riggs et al. 2002*). Oestrogen and testosterone are key regulators of skeletal growth and maturation, and oestrogen together with growth hormone and insulin-like growth factor initiate the pubertal growth spurt that doubles bone mass (*Riggs et al. 2002*).

2.6. Osteoporosis

Osteoporosis is defined as a systemic skeletal disease characterized by low bone density and microarchitectural deterioration of bone tissue with a consequent increase in susceptibility to fracture (*WHO 1994*).

The new techniques for measuring BMD are used at different sites: forearm, spine, hip, and heel, and the absolute values obtained cannot be compared directly since the equipment used also differs. Therefore, the standard deviation (SD) of BMD is used as a working definition for handling osteoporosis and osteopenia, since it is a relative value that can be compared, Thus, normal bone mass is the same as peak bone mass in a reference group, plus or minus 1 SD (also denoted T-score). Osteopenia means peak bone mass (*WHO 1994*). However, the same SD/ T-score derived from different sites and techniques yields different information on fracture risk, so that the reference standard for diagnostic purposes is currently the proximal femur, using dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) (*Kanis et al. 2001*).

The aetiology of osteoporosis is multifactorial and includes a number of risk factors such as increasing age, female gender, heredity, low body mass index, early menopause, smoking, certain medical disorders and medication (*Kanis 1994*).

2.7. Pathophysiology of osteoporosis

In a model for the pathophysiology of osteoporosis, oestrogen deficiency is identified as the major cause of age-related bone loss in both women and men. Oestrogen suppresses bone turnover, and it is the key hormone for maintaining balanced rates of bone formation and resorption. Furthermore, oestrogen affects the generation, life span, and functional activity of both osteoclasts and osteoblasts (*Eriksen et al. 1999, Riggs et al. 2002*).

The oestrogen deficiency leads to an increased bone turnover with a prolonged resorption phase and a shortening of the formation phase in the remodelling cycle. Normally up to 1-2 millions of remodelling sites can be found in the skeleton. The number of remodelling sites is increased in patients with oestrogen deficiency, as in postmenopausal osteoporosis, due to the increased number of bone-resorbing osteoclasts. The number of bone-forming osteoblasts is also increased, but the function of the cells is impaired due to the oestrogen deficiency, and therefore the result is a net bone loss. As a consequence of these changes, the volume of the resorption cavity, created by the osteoclasts in the remodelling cycle, is increased beyond the capacity of the osteoblasts to refill it (*Riggs et al. 2002*). Thus, oestrogen deficiency might lead to rapid bone loss in the first years after the menopause due to a loss of restraining effects of oestrogen on bone turnover and a reduced sensing of biomechanical strain by bone cells (*Riggs et al. 2002*). Bone loss also occurs as a result of changes in parathyroid hormone and vitamin D deficiency (*Kanis 1994*).

Oestrogen is supposed to interact also with the biomechanical forces (muscle contraction and gravitational forces) on the bone. This hypothesis is supported by the findings of oestrogen receptors on all bone cells, even on the osteocytes, which are the cells sensing biomechanical strain. Probably the osteocytes are acting in the bone "mechanostat", in determining the level of bone mass according to the biomechanical forces. The theory of a bone mechanostat is proposed and described by Frost (2004). It is a feed-back-system, which regulates bone mass. It suggests that in normal adult activity, bone remodelling is "set" on conservation of bone mass. With growth and extreme physical activity, the higher strain level will induce a modelling mode that increases bone mass by periosteal bone apposition. In contrast, chronically low strain levels, disuse, or space flight will lead to remodelling and to bone loss on the endosteal surfaces. Possibly there are different cytokines in the bone marrow that induce the endosteal resorption (*Ferretti et al. 2003, Riggs et al. 2002*).

2.8. The mandibular alveolar process: bone composition and bone mass changes

The alveolar process is defined as the part of the mandible and maxilla that surrounds and supports the teeth on all sides. The occlusal border of the alveolar process, which is located near the cervix of the tooth, is referred to as the alveolar crest. The alveolar process is composed of the lamina dura, which is the bone of the wall of the tooth socket, the buccal and lingual cortices, and the trabecular bone with bone marrow filling the spaces between the trabeculae. In some areas, the alveolar process is thin and contains little or no trabecular bone, and the lamina dura and the cortices are fused (*Lindhe et al. 1998*). The alveolar process develops as a result of tooth root elongation and tooth eruption. Alveolar bone matures as the teeth gain functional occlusion; later, if the teeth are lost, the alveolar process is reduced. The teeth are important in the development and maintenance of the alveolar process. The alveolar crest is located about 1 to 1.5 mm below the cemento-enamel junction of the teeth, and is rounded in the anterior region and more flat in the molar area. The functional demands on the mandible are different in the three regions, incisor, premolar, and molar. Furthermore, the role of the alveolar process differs from that of the mandibular body, where the attachment of the muscles differs from region to region. Therefore, there is a great variation in shape, course of trajectories, and thickness of the cortices within the mandible (*Von Wowern 1977a, b*).

In growing rats on a soft diet, the bone mass in regions subjected to direct loads or bending forces become less dense than in rats on a hard diet (Kiliaridis et al. 1996). The cross-sectional area and the width of the molar alveolar process become smaller in rats on a soft diet than in rats on a hard diet (Bresin et al. 1994). This reduction in function induced by the diet causes a local loss of bone mass. Similarly, after tooth extraction there is also bone loss due to the reduced function (Elovic et al. 1995, Von Wowern et al. 1979) and a great interindividual variation in the remodelling pattern of the edentulous areas, with some individuals losing little bone and others undergoing extensive resorption (Carlsson & Persson 1967, Tallgren 1972, Von Wowern 1986). The reduction in bone height after tooth extraction is more pronounced in the mandible than in the maxilla (Tallgren 1972). Several studies have concerned the association between skeletal bone mass and residual ridge resorption after tooth extraction (Kribbs et al. 1989, 1990a, b, Von Wowern 1992, Klemetti et al. 1993a, 1996). but no association, or only a weak one, has been found. Decrease in bone size seems to be specific to the alveolar process, since it has not been recorded in any other bone. This has been shown in edentulous regions but not in dentate areas. It has also been demonstrated that the alveolar ridge region has a lower bone density both in dentate and toothless areas in older individuals than in younger ones (Boyde & Kingsmill 1998). The mandible undergoes the same ageing processes as other bones (Von Wowern 1985a, b). The porosity of the mandibular bone increases with age. In elderly women the bone structure of the jaws is characterized by thin porous cortices and a decreased amount of trabecular bone (Von Wowern 1977a, b, Atkinson & Woodhead 1968). The density of the buccal cortex varies throughout the mandible, and it is dependent on age and gender, but the lingual cortex is not (Von Wowern 1977a, Klemetti et al. 1993b). The BMD of both cortices is influenced by functional stresses exerted by the masseter muscle (Klemetti et al. 1994b). The trabecular bone shows an extreme variation in trabecular bone volume and connectedness within and between jaws

independent of age (Von Wowern 1977b, Klemetti et al. 1993b, Lindh et al. 1996a, Ulm et al. 1997). Increased trabecular bone density is more frequently seen in anterior than in posterior regions (Von Wowern 1977b, Lindh et al. 1996a). The trabecular bone just inferior to the root apex is affected by sex and age, whereas the trabecular bone, located more basally but still superior to the mandibular canal, is mostly sensitive to dental status (Chöel et al. 2003). The age changes are more pronounced in alveolar bone than in mandibular basal bone (Atkinson & Woodhead 1968).

In contrast to the alveolar bone, the bone mass in the mandibular basal bone may increase, due to an increased thickness of the cortical bone. This has been demonstrated in atrophic edentulous mandibles, where the amount of inner cortical bone of the male mandibles may increase as a functional adaptation in order to preserve the stability of the jaw. In the mandibles of women, postmenopausal osteoporosis seems to prevent an analogous compensation mechanism (Ulm et al. 1994). Increased density in the mandibular body with age has also been reported in other studies (Kingsmill & Boyde 1998a, b), with the highest densities matching the sites thought to experience the highest functional strains (Kingsmill & Boyde 1998a). The same authors conclude that the mandible differs sufficiently from postcranial skeletal sites that it would be unwise to extrapolate from findings in the jaw to the circumstances elsewhere (Boyde & Kingsmill 1998). There are numerous studies of the bone mass and density of the mandible, but they are difficult to compare since they have involved different sites, different age groups and groups with different dentition. However, the alveolar bone mass seems to decrease with aging, and bone mass in the mandibular body may increase slightly with age.

2.9. The maxillary alveolar process

Similarly to the mandibular alveolar process, the maxillary alveolar process is dependent on age, sex and dentition, but only a few studies exist concerning bone mass in the maxilla (*Devlin et al. 1998, Ulm et al. 1999, Southard et al. 2000, 2001, Lindh et al. 2004*).

In the maxilla, the cortices are much thinner than in the mandibular alveolar process. The maxilla is a predominantly trabecular bone, and therefore it is hypothesized that bone loss should be seen earlier in the maxilla than in the mandible. The sinuses occupy a large part of the maxilla, so it is easier to measure bone mass in the frontal segment than in the lateral segment. In the maxilla, tori are rear and they are situated in the palate, not on the alveolar process. The same methods for assessing bone mass and structure in the mandible can be applied to the maxilla, except the ones that evaluate the thickness and erosion of the basal cortex of the mandible. Significant correlations are found between the maxillary alveolar process bone density and the spine (*Southard et al. 2000, Lindh et al. 2004*), the density of the mandibular alveolar process, the hip and the radius (*Southard et al. 2000*). There is an extreme variation in trabecular bone volume between individuals (*Lindh et al. 2004*), between regions (with the lowest in the molar region due to sinus), and between genders (*Ulm et al. 1999*).

2.10. Methods of measuring mandibular alveolar bone mass

Oral radiographs have been used for measurements of the optical density (the degree of darkening of the exposed film) of the bone to estimate bone mass in the mandibles (Kribbs et al. 1983, 1989, 1990a, b, Mohajery & Brooks 1992, Jacobs et al. 1996). Digital image analysis techniques for quantitating bone mass have been applied to oral radiographs too (Shrout et al. 1996, 1998, 1999, Hildebolt 1993, Hildebolt et al. 1994, Southard et al. 1996, 2001).

Dual photon absorptiometry (DPA) has been used in the edentulous mandible (Von Wowern 1985a, b), and DXA (Corten et al. 1993, Denissen et al. 1996, Horner et al. 1996, Horner & Devlin 1998, Pluskiewicz et al. 2000, Horner et al. 2002, Chöel et al. 2003) and quantitative computed tomography (QCT) too (Klemetti et al. 1993a, b, 1994, Taguchi et al. 1996, Lindh et al. 1996a, 1997). Ultrasound has been used to estimate mandibular bone mass (Pluskiewicz et al. 2000).

The architecture of the bones has been assessed using mathematical operators (like erosion, dilation, and skeletonization). With this technique the image of the trabecular pattern is changed to "skeleton of lines" to facilitate the analysis of trabecular width, spacing, geometry and orientation (*Shrout et al. 1998, White & Rudolph 1999, Couture 2003*). Morphological features of the trabeculae and marrow regions have been examined in patients with osteoporosis and normal controls, and it was found that patients with osteoporosis had a reduction in trabecular length and periphery plus reduction in complexity of the trabecular pattern in comparison with controls (*White & Rudolph 1999*).

Furthermore, in vitro studies have used digital subtraction of oral radiographs (Southard et al. 1994, Christgau et al. 1998) and fractal dimension (Southard et al. 1996) to detect density changes in simulated osteoporosis. Fractal dimension is a measure of "the roughness of the surface" calculated by complex algorithms. However, to date, these new techniques have not been fully developed for use in clinical practice.

In order to evaluate the quality of the bone prior to implant treatment, visual classifications have been proposed (Lekholm & Zarb 1985, Lindh et al. 1996b, Taguchi et al. 1997). The two latter classifications are based on the coarseness of the trabecular pattern, whereas the first classification includes both an assessment of the thickness of the cortices and the trabecular pattern plus an evaluation of the bone shape. On dental panoramic film it is possible to see a reduction in the density and thickness of the inferior mandibular cortex in comparison with the jawbone in a young adult. The basal cortex has been classified by using its degree of resorption "Mandibular Cortical Index" (Klemetti et al. 1994a, Taguchi et al. 1996). The cortical width at the gonion (Bras et al. 1982, Kribbs et al. 1983, 1989, 1990), the width of the lamina dura (Mohajerv & Brooks 1992) and the width of the mandibular cortex have been evaluated (Klemetti 1993c, Horner & Devlin 1998, Horner et al. 2002, Devlin & Horner 2002). It seems that a width of the inferior mandibular cortex of less than three mm is associated with low skeletal bone mass (Horner et al. 2002). An analysis of clinical and panoramic predictors has identified the thickness of the inferior cortical border of the mandible and age to be the most useful factors for identifying subjects with low bone density (White et al. 2005). Other indices are the panoramic mandibular index, which was calculated as a ratio of the cortical thickness to the distance from the inferior margin of mental foramen to the inferior border of the mandible (Benson et al. 1991), and the alveolar process/ mandibular height ratio (Goldberg et al. 1988).

2.11. Osteoporosis and mandibular bone mass and structure

Conflicting results have been reported in the literature concerning the association between osteoporosis and oral bone loss, with some studies finding no association and others only a weak one (Hildebolt 1997). Mandibular bone mineral content is reduced in subjects with osteoporotic fractures (Von Wowern et al. 1994). BMD of the buccal cortex, but not the lingual cortex and the trabecular portion, correlates with osteoporosis (Klemetti et al. 1993b). Mandibular bone density measured with DXA correlates with skeletal BMD (Horner et al. 1996). Using film densitometry most researchers (Horner & Devlin 1992, Jacobs et al. 1996) but not all (Mohajery & Brooks 1992, Southard et al. 2000) have found that the optical density (the degree of darkening) is increased in subjects with low bone density. The optical density of the mandibular radiographs correlates with vertebral BMD in osteoporotic women (Kribbs et al. 1989), in normal women (Kribbs et al. 1990a), and in women with a history of vertebral fracture (Kribbs 1990b, Law et al. 1996). Reduction in crestal alveolar bone density has been reported in longitudinal studies to correlate with osteoporosis (Payne et al. 1997, 1999), and postcranial and oral bone mass increase in postmenopausal women receiving hormone replacement therapy (Civitelli et al. 2002).

The thickness of the inferior border tends to be reduced in subjects with osteoporosis (*Kribbs et al. 1989, Klemetti et al. 1993c, Bollen et al. 2000*), although some studies have found no relationship (*Mohajery & Brooks 1992, Law et al. 1996*). In the mandibular cortical index, subjects with osteoporosis are more likely to show erosions of the inferior border of the mandible than controls (*Klemetti et al. 1994a, Taguchi et al. 1996b, Bollen et al. 2000*). In some cross-sectional studies (*Kribbs et al. 1989, Von Wowern & Kollerup 1992*) and in longitudinal studies correlations have been found between loss of alveolar height and osteoporosis (*Payne et al. 1999, Civitelli et al. 2002*). However, these findings are not consistent since other studies did not find any correlations between changes in marginal bone level and osteoporosis (*Elders et al. 1992, Mohammad et al. 1996*).

The structure of trabecular bone has been analysed in relation to osteoporosis with fractal analysis (*Law et al. 1996, Southard et al. 2000, 2001*) but results are conflicting. In healthy women, the radiographic fractal dimension of the alveolar process is significantly related to the alveolar process density but not to the skeletal density (*Southard et al. 2001*).

Morphometric analyses have been used to quantify structural elements in radiographic images of bone trabeculae (*Geraets et al. 1990*), and a weak correlation has been found between features of the trabecular pattern and BMD of the spine. The thickness of the trabeculae, spacing between the trabeculae, and the trabecular connectivity are altered in patients with osteoporosis compared to normal subjects (*White & Rudolph 1999*).

3. AIMS

The purpose of the present work was to investigate if mandibular alveolar bone mass, structure and alveolar thickness are different among individuals with varying skeletal bone density and if alterations in the skeletal bone density lead to changes in the mandibular alveolar bone characteristics. To achieve that goal, the specific aims were to:

- study the differences in alveolar thickness and shape among individuals with varying BMD (*Paper I*).
- investigate the differences in MABM and structure among individuals with varying BMD (*Paper II*).
- study the importance of the masticatory loading on individuals with varying BMD, and estimate this effect on the alveolar bone (*Paper III*).
- investigate possible changes during a 5- year period in the bucco-lingual dimension of the alveolar process in dentate women, and if these are related to alterations in BMD (*Paper IV*).
- analyse the changes in mandibular bone mass and structure during a 5year period and if these changes are related to alterations in BMD (*Paper V*).

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1. Subjects

Out of 175 women who were approached consecutively, a total of 160 were recruited to the five projects during three periods in the years 1995-1997. A further five women were not asked to participate due to negligent oral hygiene and active gingivitis. The age range in the first group recruited was 47-55 years, but it was later extended to 38-67 years, and after that to 20-78 years (*Table 1*). The criterion for participation was that the subjects should be dentate with one (*Papers II, III, IV, V*) or two mandibular premolars on one side (*Paper I*). Exclusion criteria were advanced periodontal disease (*Papers I-V*), torus mandibularis (*Paper I*), extreme gingival recession (*Paper I, IV*), and extreme mandibular crowding (*Paper I*). The subjects had no deepened pockets in the examined premolar region and a healthy gingiva. Age distribution and medical history are reported (*Table 2*).

In the longitudinal studies, 24 women (out of 160) were not examined: 3 had died, 4 were seriously ill and unable to participate, 12 had moved out of the area (mostly young people) and could not be reached, and 5 declined for other reasons. In paper IV, a total of 19 subjects were excluded: three individuals because of fracture of the non-dominant arm, 12 women because of either periodontal disease or/and major changes in their dental status due to extensive prosthetic constructions. Furthermore, four subjects were excluded due to differences in the crown dimensions on the dental casts. In paper V only 5 women were excluded from the follow-up study: three because of fracture of the non-dominant arm and two because of tooth extractions and extensive prosthetic constructions. The interdental alveolar thickness is less sensitive to prosthetic changes than the dimensions measured at the middle of the roots.

	Participants n	Age range
Paper I	72	38-67 yr
Paper II	80	20-78 yr
Paper III	62	40-75 yr
Paper IV	117	22-75 yr
Paper V	131	22-75 yr

Table 1. Number and age range of the participants in the 5 studies.

Recording	Initial recording	Five years after
Subjects	N	N
<45 yr	35 (26.7%)	19 (14.5%)
45-55 yr	67 (51.2%)	45 (34.4%)
>55 yr	29 (22.1%)	67 (51.1%)
Premenopausal	74 (56.5%)	40 (30.5%)
Postmenopausal	57 (43.5%)	91 (69.5%)
HRT	22 (16.8%)	31 (23.7%)
Hysterectomy	14 (10.7%)	19 (14.5%)
Oophorectomy	5 (3.8%)	5 (3.8%)
(unilateral)		
Oophorectomy (bilateral)	4 (3.1%)	7 (5.3%)
Malabsorption syndromes	9 (6.9%)	16 (12.2%)
Treated for cancer	6 (4.6%)	10 (7.6%)
Hyperthyroidism	5 (3.8%)	10 (7.6%)
Active smokers	29 (22.1%)	20 (15.3%)

Table 2. Age distribution and medical history affecting BMD in 131 women followed for five years. HRT = hormone replacement therapy, n = number of subjects, % = percentage of the subjects participating in the study.

4.2. Methods

4.2.1. Clinical examination and questionnaire

An intraoral examination was performed including registration of pocket depth, and recording of the number of occluding teeth. Together with the examiner the participants answered a questionnaire concerning life style factors, weight, length, hormone replacement therapy, number of years after menopause, calcium intake, coffee-drinking, physical activity, previous fractures and medical history (*Appendix I*). Information was given about osteoporosis, risk factors, the importance of physical activity and a proper diet. All participants received written information and their consent was obtained. The studies were approved by the Scientific Ethical Board of Göteborg University, Sweden.

4.2.2. Dual X-ray absorptiometry of the forearm

The area bone mineral density (BMD) was determined in the distal forearm of the non-dominant arm by SXA (group C in *Paper I*) and by dual energy X-ray absorptiometry (in all other subjects) (Osteometer DTX-100 and DTX-200, Osteometer, Rödovre, Denmark). The patients were subjected to a low radiation dose, below 2 mrem, during the X-ray scan. The operator dose is also low and no shielding is required.

4.2.3. Systematic morphological mapping of the alveolar process

Three bucco-lingual dimensions of the alveolar process were assessed on dental casts at 35 predetermined sites with a dial calliper (Kori-HSL 6871-0201, range 0-15mm or Kori-HSL 250-00, range 0-10mm, *Figure I*). Furthermore, the bucco-lingual thickness of the teeth at the cemento-enamel junction was measured (*Paper I*).



Figure 1. Measuring with the dial calliper.

4.2.4. Radiography

A periapical radiograph (Kodak Ultra-Speed DF-58, Eastman Kodak, Rochester, NY, USA) of the premolar region was obtained by using standardised paralleling technique with an Eggen film holder. The mandibular bone mass was estimated by means of "classical" densitometry (*Figure 2*), (and presented in aluminium equivalents, mm) and density histograms of the grey-level values of the bone combined with a simple calibration method using a separate reference radiograph of aluminium step wedges (*Figure 2*). The bone structure was evaluated with a visual index (*Lindh et al. 1996b, Paper II*), and with the help of a new method for calculating the bone texture (*Paper V*).



Figure 2. The six sites, three along each side of the root of the first premolar, for estimating MABM with densitometry, and the step-wedges for calibration.

4.2.5. Ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle

The thickness of the masseter was measured with an ultrasound scanner and a 7-MHz transducer (Acuson 128, Acuson Corporation, Mountain View, CA, USA) by one examiner (SK). The transducer was orientated perpendicularly to the ramus, close to the level of the occlusal plane, where the masseter was thickest. The measurements were performed when the masseter was contracted during centric occlusion (*Figure 3*). The mean thickness of two measurements of the right masseter muscle during contraction was used in the regression analyses (*Kiliaridis & Kälebo 1991, Paper III*).



Figure 3. Transverse ultrasound scans of the masseter muscle. The wide white shadow on the top depicts the skin echo. The image of the masseter muscle mass is the darker area under the skin. The tendinous structures are the white stripes in the darker area. Under the muscle, the echo from the bone of ramus is observed as a white stripe. The two crosses point to the location of the electronic callipers used for measuring the thickness of the masseter. To the left is a scan of a thin muscle (7.7mm thick) with small black areas representing muscle mass and blurred tendinous structures. The dark areas are smaller and less distinct than the muscle mass to the right because of an accumulation of adipose cells, which results in a greater intramuscular echo intensity. To the right is a scan of a thick muscle (15.6mm thick) with large dark areas representing the muscle mass and distinct fan-like tendinous structures. The line at the right side depicts the position of the buttons on the control panel of the equipment.

4.3. Clinical design

The series of investigations started with a cross-sectional observational study, where the alveolar thickness was assessed, and where a group of 24 women was used as a test group to identify the most useful model for predicting BMD from the measurements of the mandibular alveolar process. This model was then cross-validated by applying it to predict BMD in two other independent groups of women (*Paper I*).

Another cross-sectional study was undertaken, where radiographs of 80 women were analysed to evaluate if MABM, estimated by densitometry, or the trabecular pattern were more closely associated with BMD (*Paper II*).

In a third cross-sectional study, the functional factors, expressed by the thickness of the masseter muscle and the number of occluding teeth, in 62 women were analysed and their role in the relationship between BMD and MABM was elucidated (*Paper III*).

In a five-year prospective observational cohort study, the changes in buccolingual thickness of the mandibular alveolar process in 117 women were investigated. Furthermore, the thickness changes were related to BMD changes and to age and menopausal status (*Paper IV*).

In the same five-year prospective cohort the changes in MABM, estimated by densitometry and the grey-level value of the alveolar bone, the trabecular pattern and the bone texture were examined in 131 women and the changes were related to changes in BMD and alveolar thickness (*Paper V*).

4.4. Measurements

4.4.1. Dual X-ray absorptiometry of the forearm

The measurements determined area BMD in the non-dominant forearm as a percentage of the mean BMD of age-matched women (*Paper I*) and of young women (*Papers II-V*).

With the Osteometer equipment, 1 SD corresponds to 12% of the mean BMD of young women. SD indicates if the patient has normal values (within 1 SD from the mean, which corresponds to BMD \geq 88%, osteopenia (between 1 and 2.5 SD from the mean, which corresponds to a BMD between 71%-87%), or osteoporosis (more than 2.5 SD below the mean, which corresponds to BMD \leq 70%).

4.4.2. Thickness of the mandibular alveolar process

The bucco-lingual dimensions were measured at the middle of the roots of the teeth (*Figure 4*) from molar to molar at two sites (a total of 24 sites) and between two adjacent teeth (*Figure 5*) from molar to molar (a total of 11 sites).



The measurement Figure 4: sites of mandibular alveolar thickness. t is the buccolingual dimension of the tooth, c is the cervical crestal thickness of the alveolar 2.5mm midbuccal and 2mm process midlingual apically from the cementoenamel junction, m is the mid-crestal thickness, midbuccally 6mm from the cemento-enamel border and midlingually 5mm from the cemento-enamel junction.



Figure 5: The location between the mandibular premolars, 6mm from the estimated cemento-enamel junction, to measure the interdental thickness, and to place the rectangular tool when assessing the grey-level value of the bone and the bone texture.

The changes in alveolar thickness were estimated: A: for each tooth on the right side of the mandible; B: for the anterior and posterior region; C: for the cervical and mid-crestal level sites separately; D: for the interdental thickness.

Decrease or increase in alveolar thickness was defined as a mean change in a region exceeding 0.1 mm for the six sites in the region. A mean change in alveolar thickness during the five-year period of between -0.1 mm and +0.1 mm was considered to be no measurable change due to possible measurement error.

4.4.3. Apical radiographs

4.4.3.1. Mandibular alveolar bone mass estimated by measuring the optical density

The optical density is the degree of darkening of the exposed film. It is lower in dense bone and higher in bone with sparse trabeculation. The optical density was measured with a densitometer with an aperture of $\sim 2mm$ (Macbeth TD-500, Macbeth Division of Kolmorgen Co., Newburgh, N.Y.) at six locations on the radiograph (*Figure 2*) and on each step of the step wedges. The values of the ten steps were plotted against the corresponding thickness of aluminium and provided the corresponding aluminium equivalents (al. eq., mm) to the measured

mean optical density of the alveolar bone. In this way an estimate of the mandibular alveolar bone mass was obtained.

4.4.3.2. Mandibular alveolar bone mass estimated by examining the mean greylevel values of the alveolar bone on digitised radiographs

The radiographs were digitised with a resolution of 600 dpi by using Photo-Smart S20 (Hewlett Packard, Palo Alto, CA, USA). Pixel intensity value 255 was representing the lightest area on the film, and zero representing the black areas. The image density histogram in the Photoshop software (Adobe System, Edingburgh, Scotland) provided the mean grey-level value of a bone segment between the two right premolars on the radiographs of the subjects and of the 6mm step of the step-wedge on the reference radiographs, which were used for calibration. The measured bone segment was an area located between the premolars halfway between the crestal and the apical area with the centre 6mm from the estimated cemento-enamel junction (*Figure 5*).

4.4.3.3. Calibration of digitised radiographs

Because of the differences in exposure and processing conditions, all radiographs were calibrated using the reference radiographs. It was chosen to adjust the brightness of the 6mm thick step of the step-wedge to a mean grey-value of 60 (out of 256 grey level values). After the reference radiographs were calibrated, the radiographs of the alveolar bone were adjusted in brightness corresponding to this calibration. Thus, if the 6mm step had an initial grey-level value of 54, the brightness of both the reference radiograph and the radiograph of the individual was adjusted by +6. If the 6mm step was 68 initially, the brightness of both the reference radiograph of the individual was adjusted by -8. In this way, we were able to compare both intra- and interindividual changes over a period of five years.

4.4.3.4. Visual evaluation of the radiographic bone trabeculation

Three periapical radiographs of the right premolar area of the mandible with varying trabeculation were used (*Figure 6*) to assess the trabeculation pattern. With the help of these radiographs, the trabeculation of the alveolar process was classified as either sparse (regarded as an ordered numerical variable: grade 1), alternating dense and sparse (grade 2) or dense (grade 3). The classification was made of both the initial and the final radiographs.



Figure 6. The three reference radiographs used to assess the trabecular pattern with the visual index: sparse trabeculation, alternating dense and sparse trabeculation, and dense trabeculation.

When the trabeculation was evaluated as sparse or dense, the whole radiographed area had the same degree of trabeculation. Furthermore, in the radiographs with alternating dense and sparse trabeculation it was noted if there were small interruptions in the trabecular network (*Figure 7*) similar to the described condition focal osteoporotic bone marrow defect (*Barker et al. 1974, Crawford et al. 1974*).



Figure 7. Radiograph of an osteoporotic woman with "focal osteoporotic bone marrow defects" on both sides of the second premolar.

4.4.3.5. Texture analysis of the trabecular bone pattern on digitised radiographs The digitised, calibrated radiographs were analysed in Matlab (MathWorks, Natick, MA, USA) using traditional statistical description of the bone texture in the image. A radiograph represents a two-dimensional projection of the trabecular bone architecture, and the pattern of these projections is the texture in the image. The features used in the calculations are the transitions from bone trabeculae to the intertrabecular spaces, extracted from 36 radiographs with "typical bone trabeculation" (sparse, alternating dense and sparse with thin trabeculae, alternating dense and sparse with thick trabeculae, and dense trabeculation). These selected radiographs form a training set for the program and are used to set weights in the classification algorithm. With these weights known, any new image can be classified into one of the four subgroups with a simple linear classifier by extracting the same features as in the training set. The analysed bone was selected with a rectangular tool in the standard area, between the premolars, halfway between the crest and the apical area.

4.4.4. Ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle

Scanning the masseter obliquely would increase the thickness of the muscle and the transducer was therefore oriented perpendicularly to the ramus. The angle was altered until the best echo of the mandibular ramus surface could be achieved. The site of the measurements was in the thickest part of the masseter, close to the level of the occlusal plane, approximately in the middle of the mediolateral distance of the ramus. To avoid tissue compression, a generous amount of gel was used under the probe.

4.4.5. Occluding teeth

The number of occluding teeth from the canine to the wisdom tooth was recorded using a thin cellulose strip (0.05 mm) between opposing teeth.

4.5. Reliability of measurements

Duplicate measurements were made of the alveolar thickness. The random error of the method was calculated according to Dahl berg's formula:

 $S_{e}=\sqrt{\frac{\sum d^2}{2n}}$

where *d* is the difference between two measurements. The reliability was calculated according to a method proposed by *Houston 1983*: $1-S_e^2/S_i^2$, (S_i^2) is the total variance of the measurement). Furthermore, the random errors of the method and the reliability were calculated for BMD, the radiographic measurements and the masseter thickness (*Table 3*). The trabeculation was assessed twice in 24 subjects by one observer (GJ) with an interval of a week, and the strength of agreement on the bone texture was very good (kappa = 0.89). Paired t-tests between the first and the second evaluations of all methods tested revealed no systematic error between the two occasions.

Table 3. The random error calculated according to Dahlberg's formula and the reproducibility calculated according to a method proposed by Houston 1983 after duplicate measurements in 20 cases.

	Random error	Reproducibility
BMD (%)	1.17	98,1%
MABM _{od} (al. eq.)	0.15	98.0%
Grey-level value (1 of 256 steps)	1.04	98.7%
Bucco-lingual root dimension (mm)	0.06	99.1%
Alveolar thickness changes (mm)	0.09-0.11	97.3-98.0%
Interdental Thickness (mm)	0.09	97.8%
Masseter thickness (mm)	0.23	98.4%

4.6. Statistical methods

The Pearson correlation coefficient (r) was used to assess the amount of agreement between BMD and the mandibular alveolar measures (alveolar thickness, MABM, grey-level value, gingival recession and alveolar bone height) plus masseter thickness. Spearman's rank correlation coefficient (rs) was used when the trabeculation and the bone texture were involved. BMD change was correlated to the change in the alveolar measures and weight change. Multiple regression analyses were performed with BMD and the mandibular alveolar measures as dependant variables. Independent variables were variables from the questionnaire (age, height, weight, body mass index, hormone replacement therapy, struma, gastro-intestinal disease etc) plus the mandibular alveolar measures and masseter thickness. The null hypothesis was used to test if there was a difference in BMD, changes in BMD, alveolar bone thickness and changes in alveolar thickness due to menopausal status. The null hypothesis was rejected at the 0.05-level of significance. A paired t-test was applied to detect the 5-year changes in body weight, BMI, BMD, alveolar thickness, MABM, grey-level values, and alveolar height. The Chi squared test was used to detect if there was any significant difference over time regarding the bone texture.

4.7. Comments on subjects and methods

4.7.1. Subjects

The variation among the subjects in age, health, medication and life style was very large. However, it is valuable to examine a consecutively selected cohort, which is representative of women attending a public dental clinic in Sweden. The 15 women who initially declined participation were all old (>70 years old), whereas the women in the longitudinal study, who had moved out of the area, were mostly young. It may have been easier to obtain major associations between BMD and mandibular variables if a homogeneous group of perimenopausal women had been selected as in *Paper I*, where the subjects with tori, malposition and major gingival recession were excluded. Tori were found in 9.3% of the participants and major gingival recession (>3mm) in 3.2% of them (unpublished data).

No direct intervention was performed, but the participants were carefully informed about positive and negative factors affecting their skeletal bone status. Some of the peri- and postmenopausal women started medication to increase their bone mass, whereas several of the pre-menopausal women succeeded in increasing their BMD by changing diet, giving up smoking, and increasing their physical activity. However, the possible factors that may have influenced the BMD during the five years were not considered, since this was not within the scope of our study.

4.7.2. BMD measurements of the forearm

The golden standard for fracture risk is BMD of the proximal femur measured with dual X-ray absorptiometry (*Kanis et al. 2001*). The present study is not large enough to assess fracture risk, and its focus was to compare skeletal bone loss with mandibular alveolar bone changes. The distal forearm was used because it has the same bone composition as the premolar area in the mandible: 80-87% compact bone and 13-20% trabecular bone (*Nilas et al. 1987, Von Wowern 1977b*). Furthermore, the largest age-related skeletal bone loss is found in the forearms (*Warming et al. 2002, Uusi-Rasi et al. 2001*). SXA cannot compensate for the fat content in the forearms, measurements with SXA and DXA were similar within 1-2%. SXA has probably the highest reliability because it has an automatic procedure, whereas DXA "used manually" may be more valid of the two methods.

4.7.3. Measurements of the alveolar thickness on casts

The best method for measuring alveolar bone thickness is application of computed tomography, but this method is expensive, and not ethical defensible in healthy women due to the radiation exposure. The next best method in cross-sectional studies may be ridge mapping intraorally with a bone calliper, which penetrates the mucosa until the bone is reached (*Wilson 1989*). However, besides the ethical problems arising from the method, it induces lesions in the gingiva, and it is difficult to replicate in longitudinal studies in the same safe manner as measurements on casts.

In the fully dentate mandible the cortices are nearly parallel and the buccolingual dimension can be reliably measured with the dial calliper on dental casts. The changes measured in the alveolar bucco-lingual dimension reflect changes in alveolar bone provided that the thickness of the gingiva does not change with age during the five-year period. Interindividual variation in gingival thickness has been found previously (*Olsson & Lindhe 1991, Muller et al. 2000*), and in a little cross-sectional study, adolescents had thicker gingiva than adults (*Vandana & Savitha 2005*). However, the changes measured in alveolar thickness in the present work varied considerably both intra- and interindividually, which means that only a minor proportion of the changes can be attributed to possible agerelated changes in the gingiva. No longitudinal study concerning age-related changes in gingival thickness has been reported, leading us to conclude that possible changes during a five-year study are probably of minor importance. In cross-sectional studies, the importance of the gingival thickness is eliminated when the alveolar shape is used as in *Paper I*.

4.7.4. Radiographic procedures

The exposure parameters were never changed. The annual technical inspection showed no fluctuations in tube kilovoltage, and the variation in dose per exposure (reflecting tube current and exposure time) was under 3%. Furthermore, test radiographs showed no heel effect from the X-ray apparatus. Standardised conditions in the scattering of the x-ray beams were obtained by placing the film on a flat acrylic plate, thus preventing other materials from exerting any influence during exposure.

For ethical reasons, only one periapical radiograph was taken though it would have been valuable to have radiographs of the maxilla and of other regions of the mandible too. Most of the subjects were regular attendants at the clinic so it was important to limit inconvenience and avoid unnecessary radiation, since a certain dependence on the examiner could not be avoided.

There are several advantages of using separate step-wedges instead of a stepwedge attached to the film-holder: A): All ten steps of the step-wedges (3-13mm thick) are well imaged without reflections from other structures. B): There is no superposition of the step-wedge on the teeth so it is not necessary to repeat the radiographic exposure of the patient. C): The cheek has a heterogeneous tissue structure and a large variation in thickness both intra- and inter-individually. The varying thickness of the cheek does not influence the radiographic image of the step-wedge when the step-wedge is separated from the film-holder and placed outside the mouth. In contrast, when the step-wedge is attached to the filmholder, the cheek affects the different steps heterogeneously.

In the initial phase of the study, tests were performed in order to estimate the influence of the soft tissue of the cheek on the steps of a step-wedge included in a film holder. Large inter- and intraindividual variations were found in cheek thickness. The thinnest step placed most distally under the cheek was affected at least three times more than the step placed at the mouth angle. In order to standardise at least the radiographic image of the step-wedges, we decided to use the "separate" ones. It must be noted that it was very difficult to get good measurements for the steps in an "included" step-wedge due partly to anatomical structures and partly to artefacts such as shadows on the steps. However, in a longitudinal study where the difference in optical density between two radiographs is calculated, the influence of the soft tissue is less important than in a cross-sectional study.

The two methods for estimating alveolar bone mass, densitometry and the greylevel value, used continuous variables, which demonstrated the large variation in alveolar bone mass. Both methods for assessing bone structure used ordered categorical variables. The visual index may be more practical in the clinic like it is: with three categories, but the bone texture could easily and without any inconvenience consist of more categories. Assessment of bone structure is not sensitive to reasonable variations in exposing and processing radiographs, whereas calibration methods are mandatory when density histograms of the grey-level values of the bone are applied. We used calibrated radiographs when the bone texture was assessed, but only in one case did we find a difference between use of calibrated and non-calibrated radiographs.

4.7.5. Ultrasound imaging of the masseter muscle

The masseter muscle was chosen to represent the masticatory muscles (*Weijs & Hillen 1985*). Ultrasonography is an accurate and reproducible method for measuring the masseter thickness in vivo (*Kiliaridis & Kälebo 1991, Raadsheer et al. 1994*). One observer made all the measurements so that any errors would have influenced the whole material equally. All masticatory muscles contribute to the functional environment of the mandible, but the masseter seems to be a good representative, since the variation in the total cross-sectional area of all masticatory muscles appears to be the result mainly of variation in the masseter cross-sectional area (*Raadsheer et al. 1994*).

5. **RESULTS**

5.1. Paper I

In a test group consisting of 24 perimenopausal women (38-65 years), a regression analysis of cervical crestal thickness in the lower first premolar region (c) on the bucco-lingual dimension of the tooth (t) gave a highly significant result (r = 0.90, p < 0.001). A regression analysis of mid-crestal thickness (m) on the bucco-lingual dimension of the root (t) gave a significant result (r = 0.74, p < 0.001) too.

Linear regression analyses gave high coefficients of correlation between BMD and measure *m* in the area of the canine and the first premolar, (r = 0.45-0.55, p < 0.05) but only in the canine area when BMD and measure *c* was correlated (r = 0.41, p < 0.05). Also the correlation between the interdental thickness in the canine and first premolar area was significant (r = 0.61, p < 0.01). Furthermore, linear regression analysis of BMD on *mid-crestal bone mass (m-t)* gave a highly significant result (r = 0.70, p < 0.001 in the region of the first premolar).

The best correlation was between BMD and *the cervical alveolar shape* (*m-c*) in the region of the first premolar: r=0.90, p< 0.001 when the mean value of 44-34 was used. The linear regression analysis of BMD on the cervical alveolar shape (*m-c*) gave the following equation: $y = 23.2x_1+97.4$, where y denotes BMD and x_1 denotes (*m-c*). In order to make a cross-validation, this equation was used to predict BMD in two other groups. Linear regression analyses between predicted and observed BMD was highly significant (r = 0.90-0.91, p < 0.001).

In younger women, the association between alveolar shape and BMD was weaker, and in the whole cohort, when all age groups were included, only subjects with tori excluded, the correlation between BMD and alveolar shape was also significant but not at the high level as in the perimenopausal group (r = 0.61, p < 0.001, n = 122, unpublished data).

5.2. Paper II

5.2.1. Mandibular alveolar bone mass estimated by densitometry

In 80 subjects, significant correlations were found between MABM, estimated by densitometry and interdental thickness (r = 0.49, p<0.001), skeletal BMD (r=0.46, p<0.001), and age (r<-0.31, p<0.01). Skeletal BMD and the interdental thickness of the alveolar process were both highly statistically significant explanatory variables when MABM, estimated by densitometry, was used as a dependent variable in a multiple regression analysis (R²=0.44, p<0.001, Table 4).

Table 4. Multiple regression analysis to test the significance of the interdental thickness between the premolars and BMD on mandibular alveolar bone mass, estimated by densitometry in 80 women. $R^2 = 0.44$, p < 0.001).

4	(β)	se(β)	t-value	р
Interdental thickness 45-44	0.566	0.108	5.22	< 0.001
BMD (%)	-0.390	0.080	4.90	< 0.001

Constant: -5.73.

5.2.2. Trabeculation

Mean BMD in 25 individuals with sparse trabeculation was $76.6\pm 11.7\%$. Out of these, 21 were osteopenic. Mean BMD in 43 women with alternating sparse and dense trabeculation was $88.5\pm 10.6\%$. Mean BMD in 12 subjects with dense trabeculation, was $99.3\%\pm 6.4\%$. One subject with dense trabeculation, an ulcerous colitis and corticosteroid medication more than 25 years had a slight osteopenia. There was a statistically significant difference in mean skeletal BMD between the women with sparse, alternating sparse and dense trabeculation (p < 0.001).

Out of the individuals with alternating sparse and dense trabeculation, 11 women with a mean BMD of $82.9\%\pm10.0\%$ (range 62-92%) had transluscent lesions (*Figure 7*), whereas the rest of the group with alternating dense and sparse trabeculation had a mean BMD of $90.4\%\pm10.4\%$. There was a significant difference between those with and without transluscent spots (p < 0.05).

The coarseness of trabeculation was correlated to skeletal BMD (r=0.62, p<0.001). No statistically significant correlation was found to age, MABM, and to interdental thickness. The coarseness of trabeculation and age were both highly statistically significant explanatory variables when skeletal BMD was used as a predictive variable in a multiple regression analysis (R²=0.52, p<0.001, Table 5).

Table 4. Multiple regression analysis to test the significance of the trabecular pattern and age on BMD in 80 women. $R^2 = 0.52$, p < 0.001.

	(β)	se(β)	t-value	р
Trabecular pattern	11.59	2.09	5.52	< 0.001
Age	-0.400	0.09	4.67	< 0.001

Constant: 83.52.

5.3. Paper III

Of the variables from the questionnaire, only age, hormone replacement therapy, struma, and gastro-intestinal disease were significantly associated with BMD. Masseter thickness was negatively correlated to age (r = -0.31, p < 0.05) and positively to MABM (r = 0.40, p < 0.001). Multiple regression analyses showed that the masseter thickness, the number of occluding teeth, years after the menopause, struma/gastro-intestinal disease were significant independent variables regarding MABM, explaining 42 % of the variance in the model, when the whole group was included. However, when the 14 women with struma and/or gastro-intestinal disease were excluded, masseter thickness, years after the menopause and occluding teeth explained 52 % of the variance in MABM (Table 6).

Table 6. Multiple regression analysis to test the significance of the masseter thickness, the number of years after the menopause, the number of occluding teeth, and BMD in 48 women on MABM.

	(β)	se(β)	t-value	р
Masseter thickness (1/10mm)	0.27	0.08	3.24	< 0.01
Years after menopause	-0.56	0.22	2.57	< 0.05
Number occl. teeth lat	3.44	1.62	2.12	< 0.05
BMD (%)	0.02	0.13	0.17	>0.05

Constant: 20.82

The strongest significant determinant of alveolar thickness in all measured areas was the bucco-lingual root dimension (table 5). This parameter together with occluding mandibular teeth in the right segment and masseter thickness, explained 70 % of the variance in interdental thickness between the molar and the second premolar in the total group. Including the non-significant variable BMD in the multiple regression analysis, increased the explained variance of the model to 71 % (Table 7).

Table 7. Multiple regression analysis to test the significance of tooth dimension, number of occluding teeth, masseter thickness and BMD on the interdental thickness between the first molar and the second premolar in 62 women.

	(β)	se(β)	t-value	р
Tooth dimension (1/10mm)	0.90	0.13	6.91	< 0.001
Number Occl. teeth lat	6.12	1.60	3.83	< 0.001
Masseter thickness (1/10mm)	0.14	0.06	2.30	< 0.05
BMD (%)	0.11	0.10	1.10	>0.05

Constant: -21.82

5.4. Paper IV

5.4.1. Changes in alveolar thickness in the posterior and anterior region The mean alveolar thickness in both regions decreased during a period of five years especially in perimenopausal women. A decrease in the mean alveolar thickness, exceeding a cut-off value of 0.1 mm, was found in 60% and an increase was found in 3% of the subjects. No measurable change was found in 37% of the women. In the anterior region, a decrease was found in 41%, an increase in 6%, and no change was found in 52% of the individuals. The mean change in alveolar thickness (six sites) in the posterior region (-0.22±0.20 mm) was greater than in the anterior region (-0.16±0.19 mm, p <0.01). The mean changes in alveolar thickness in the posterior and anterior regions were moderately correlated to each other (r = 0.58, p <0.001).

5.4.2. Changes in alveolar thickness in relation to age and menopausal status

In the posterior region, the change in alveolar thickness was positively correlated with age (r = 0.40, p < 0.001). The most pronounced change in the posterior alveolar thickness was seen in older women. In contrast, in the anterior region, the change in alveolar thickness was negatively correlated with age (r = -0.30, p < 0.001), which means that the changes in anterior alveolar thickness took place mostly in the younger women.

5.4.3. Changes in alveolar thickness associated with changes in bone mineral density

In the posterior region, the BMD change was correlated to the changes in alveolar thickness, both at the mid-crestal level site (r = 0.56, p < 0.001) and the cervical level site (r = 0.35, p < 0.001). In the anterior region, the changes in alveolar thickness were not correlated to BMD change. The initial BMD was negatively correlated to the changes in alveolar thickness in the posterior region at the cervical level site (r = -0.35, p < 0.001), but not at the mid-crestal level site. The initial BMD was negatively correlated to changes in alveolar thickness in alveolar thickness at both level sites in the anterior region (r = -0.28, p < 0.01).

In multiple regression analyses, differences between the posterior and the anterior regions were also found. In the posterior region at the cervical level site, 25% of the variance in the mean alveolar thickness decrease was explained by initial BMD and BMD change ($R^2 = 0.25$, p <0.001) (table 8). At the mid-crestal site in the posterior region, only the BMD change was a significant factor explaining 33% of the variance in the mean alveolar thickness decrease ($R^2 = 0.33$, p < 0.001). In the anterior region, initial BMD and BMD change could not

explain a significant part of the variance in the mean alveolar thickness decrease (table 9).

Table 8. Multiple regression analysis to test the significance of BMD change and initial BMD on alterations of the alveolar thickness at the cervical sites in the posterior region in 117 women. $R^2 = 0.25$, p < 0.001.

	(β)	se(β)	t-value	р
BMD change	0.736	0.200	3.68	< 0.001
Initial BMD	-0.265	0.082	3.24	< 0.001
Constant: 31.45.				

Table 9. Multiple regression analysis to test the significance of BMD change and initial BMD on alterations of the alveolar thickness at the mid-crestal sites in the posterior region in 117 women. $R^2 = 0.33$, p < 0.001.

	(β)	se(β)	t-value	р
BMD change	1.533	0.232	6.62	< 0.001
Initial BMD	-0.043	0.093	0.46	>0.05
Constant: 8 98				

5.5. Paper V

5.5.1. MABM estimated by optical density of analogue radiographs

Mean MABM, estimated by densitometry, decreased during the 5-yr period (p<0.001). In 22.0% of the subjects it increased and in 44.2% it decreased more than 0.40 al. eq., mm. The changes in MABM were neither associated with the changes in BMD nor with the changes in interdental alveolar thickness.

5.5.2. MABM estimated by the mean grey-level value of the alveolar bone

The mean grey-level value decreased during the 5-year period (p<0.05). In 31.9% of the subjects it increased and in 35.1% it decreased more than 4 steps (out of 256 grey level values). The change in grey-level value, measured between the premolars, was correlated to the change in BMD (r=0.33, p<0.001), to the change in optical density (r=0.36, p<0.001) but not to the change in interdental alveolar thickness.

5.5.3. Visual evaluation of the radiographic bone trabeculation

In all but three women, the overall trabecular pattern did not change during the 5-year period. Two of them were fast bone losers and lost more than 0.40 al. eq., mm in MABM (0.70 and 0.41 al. eq., mm).

5.5.4. Texture analysis of the trabecular pattern

The change in texture was significantly correlated to the BMD change (r = 0.39, p < 0.001), to the change in optical density (r = 0.28, p < 0.01), and change in mean grey-level value (r = 0.24, p < 0.05). The change in bone texture was not correlated to the change in interdental alveolar thickness.

6. **DISCUSSION**

The present investigation has shown that mandibular alveolar bone mass, structure and alveolar thickness differ between women with normal BMD and osteopenic women, and that age-related changes in BMD have an impact on these characteristics of the mandibular alveolar process.

6.1. Alveolar thickness and shape

Both the cervical and the mid-crestal thickness in the premolar region are closely related to tooth dimension, but the mid-crestal in a lesser degree than the cervical thickness, indicating that other factors, like skeletal BMD, are more important at that site. This is also demonstrated by the findings that the changes in mid-crestal thickness are more closely correlated to BMD changes than those at the cervical sites. These correlations were our reason for choosing the interdental bone at the mid-crestal level when we evaluated the alveolar bone mass with the grev-level value and the alveolar bone texture. Our findings in the cross-sectional study (Paper I) indicated that the alveolar shape would change in osteopenic perimenopausal women, and this was confirmed in the longitudinal study (Paper IV) where both the decrease in the cervical and the mid-crestal thickness in the posterior region were related to BMD reduction. The alveolar process is subjected to rapid periosteal resorption after tooth extraction (Botticelli et al. 2004, Araujo & Lindhe 2005), and the decrease in the thickness of the alveolar process strongly indicates that a slow periosteal resorption may occur even without tooth extraction.

In perimenopausal women without tori, the alveolar shape was significantly correlated to BMD, though the correlation is weaker in younger women. The changes in alveolar thickness vary, not only at the cervical level compared to the mid-crestal level, but also in the anterior compared to the posterior sections, and they are most pronounced in peri-menopausal women (Paper IV), which may indicate that oestrogen deficiency, known to influence BMD (Rizzoli & Bonjour 1997, Riggs et al. 2002, 2003), plays a role in the remodelling of the alveolar process. This is demonstrated in longitudinal studies of periodontal disease in post-menopausal women (Jacobs et al. 1996, Payne et al. 1999), where treatment with hormone replacement therapy ameliorated the periodontal condition and the local bone mass. The largest decrease in alveolar thickness in the elder women is found in the posterior segment, which may be explained by an age-related atrophy of the masseter muscle. The muscle mass and strength decrease with age (Willmore 1991, Newton et al. 1993), and dental state (Newton et al. 1993) and thus the biomechanical strain on the posterior alveolar process is reduced at the same time as bone remodelling in the oestrogendeficient women leads to bone loss in the whole skeleton.

Our findings may have been influenced by the vertical changes of the alveolar bone due to the continuing eruption of the teeth in adults, as seen on lateral cephalograms taken 20-yr apart on subjects who had previously been dental students (*Forsberg et al. 1991*). Indications of increase in the vertical distance between the cemento-enamel junction and the mandibular canal have also been found in ancient skull materials (*Whittaker et al. 1985, Varrela et al. 1995*), but in these studies the level of the alveolar crest did not change in height in adults. However, at that period the oral hygienic standard might have been minimal or non-existing. Another factor that may have contributed to the measured changes in the cervical crestal level is the influence of excessive tooth brushing on the periodontal tissues (*Serino et al. 1994*), explaining some of the decrease of bucco-lingual alveolar thickness on the cervical sites.

6.2. Mandibular alveolar bone mass

The attenuation of the X-ray beam passing through the alveolar process depends on the mineral content and the thickness of the alveolar process, consisting of bone and soft tissue. Therefore, it is not surprising that MABM, estimated by densitometry, was correlated to the alveolar thickness. To our knowledge, only one research team has considered the bucco-lingual dimension of the mandible in order to obtain a measure of the mandibular bone density (Kribbs et al. 1989), but it is not estimated at all in research on oral bone loss due to periodontal disease (Payne et al. 1997, 1999, Civitelli et al. 2002). MABM, estimated by densitometry, was significantly correlated to BMD and age (Paper II) and to struma and gastro-intestinal disease (Paper III). Numerous studies have found a lower mandibular bone mass in older subjects than in younger subjects (Von Wowern 1977a, b, Von Wowern et al. 1988, Kribbs et al 1983, 1989, Klemetti et al. 1993a, b). Furthermore, we found that the number of years after menopause correlated with MABM, estimated by densitometry, indicating that oestrogen might have an influence locally, which corroborates findings in other investigations (Jacobs et al. 1996, Payne et al. 1999).

The changes in MABM and the changes in alveolar thickness were not significantly correlated. This lack of correlation can be due to methodical errors but also to a possible time-delay in response to aging, since probably more time is needed for the alveolar thickness to decrease than to detect change in MABM. Besides the functional factors MABM seemed to be influenced by systemic factors (hormones and gastro-intestinal disease) and may therefore change more rapidly than the bucco-lingual thickness. This result is in accordance with numerous studies of other parts of the skeleton, where a significant relationship is found between muscle mass, strength and local bone mass (*Snow-Harter et al. 1990, Madsen et al. 1993, Di Monaco et al. 2000)*. Bone tissue is continuously remodelling in response to mechanical stress (*Lanyon 1987, Frost 1994*,

Nomura et al. 2000) though this mechanism is impaired in elder persons. According to Frost (1994), decreased loading changes the mechanostat to a mode that leads to bone loss. This is demonstrated in the jaws after tooth extraction (Von Wowern et al. 1979, Elovic et al. 1995, Botticelli et al. 2004, Araujo & Lindhe 2005). The masseter muscle and the occluding teeth may stimulate the bone and counteract local bone loss, at least as long as the masseter muscle retains its functional strength (Wilmore 1991, Mavropoulos et al. 2004), and the maxillary antagonist teeth are preserved (Von Wowern et al. 1979, Elovic et al. 1975). In this way, the mandibular bone alterations due to the systemic factors might be counteracted (Paper III).

6.3. Alveolar bone structure

The radiographic trabecular pattern was not dependent on age, the alveolar thickness, and reasonable variations in exposing and processing of the radiographs. Together with age it explained half of the variation in skeletal BMD. Previously it was thought that the trabecular pattern apparent in radiographs of the radius was formed in the "conjunction zone" between the cortical and the trabecular bone (*Van der Stelt 1985*). However, in a recent study in cadaver specimens, the trabecular bone in the alveolar process was found to account for most of the visible fine structures in the dental radiographs (*Couture et al. 2003*). When we studied the radiographs with alternating dense and sparse trabecularion from the crest and towards the basal bone, the crestal alveolar bone was denser than that in the middle, whereas under the apices of the molars the trabecular network could be "cystic" in appearance (*Parfitt 1962*). In the basal part of the mandible, the bucco-lingual dimension is much wider than in the crestal part and the cortical bone much thicker, suggesting that reinforcement with trabeculae is probably not as important as in the thin crestal part.

Alveolar bone structure is significantly correlated with BMD (Papers II and V), and the visual trabecular pattern may become a useful diagnostic tool for identifying women with high or low BMD (Paper II). In the group with alternating dense and sparse trabeculation, there is a large variation in BMD, and possibly it would be better to divide this group into subgroups, since the women with thick trabeculae and thick lamina dura have a normal BMD, and the women with focal osteoporotic bone marrow defects have significantly lower BMD than those without these translucent spots (Paper II). This finding is in agreement with other studies where thinner trabeculae, a lower connectedness of the trabeculae and larger inter-trabecular spaces were found in subjects with osteopenia than in subjects with normal BMD (Geraets et al. 1990, 1993, Korstjens et al. 1996, White & Rudolph 1999, Shrout et al. 2000). Increase in the distance between adjacent trabeculae accounts for more than double the age-related bone loss compared to that caused by the decrease in trabecular width

(Weinstein & Hutson 1987). Patients with osteoporosis have a reduction in the area and the periphery of the trabeculae and a reduction in the complexity of the trabecular pattern in the posterior alveolar bone in comparison with controls (White & Rudolph 1999). Similarly, in the cross-sectional study we found that there was a significant difference in skeletal BMD in individuals with dense, alternating dense / sparse, and sparse trabeculation (Paper II).

After the menopause, oestrogen deficiency leads to increased number of lacunae and porosities and later on to thinner cortical plates (Kribbs et al. 1989, Klemetti et al. 1994a, Taguchi et al. 1996b) and thinner trabeculae (Weinstein & Hutson 1987). When the cortices and trabeculae are thinner, the trabecular pattern is maintained but the mandibular bone mass decreases, which may explain that only three individuals changed in trabecular structure, when evaluated with the visual index. It seems that the inter-trabecular spaces increase in osteopenic women, resulting in fewer transitions from trabeculae to inter-trabecular spaces in the ROIs resulting in the change in radiographic bone texture (Paper V).

6.4. Clinical implications

Osteoporotic fractures of the hip, spine and forearms are a huge problem for the public health service and the individual. In order to identify women in all age groups with low bone mass, an evaluation of the alveolar bone structure with the visual index (Lindh et al 1996, Paper II) may be a simple and effective tool together with an appropriate questionnaire. Previous studies proposed the use of the Mandibular Cortical Index, where the basal cortex is classified by using its degree of resorption (Klemetti et al. 1994a, Taguchi et al. 1996b), as a simple method to be used in clinics with pantomography equipment. The diagnostic potential of the latter method could probably be improved if the trabecular pattern was considered in addition to the evaluation of the basal cortex, a possibility that should be tested in future research. It is important to consider the existence of several known risk factors such as previous fractures, weight loss, certain medications, struma, gastro-intestinal disease, smoking and decreased physical activity, together with oral radiographic findings and clinical observations such as the alveolar thickness and shape, to find a more effective scoring system in order to estimate the risk of future osteoporotic fractures (White 2002, Cadarette et al. 2001).

Our findings may be of direct interest to the dental profession too, since a periapical radiograph showing dense trabeculation indicates a need to exercise greater prudence when drilling for implants due to increased heating and consequently an increased risk of local necrosis (*Friberg et al. 1991*). A periapical radiograph revealing sparse trabeculation may indicate a need of

cortical fixation and long duration of the healing process before the implant can be loaded (*Friberg et al. 2001*).

Many systemic diseases are reflected at the level of the periodontium, and conflicting results have been reported on the correlation between periodontitis and osteoporosis (*Von Wowern & Kollerup 1992, Elders et al. 1992, Hildebolt 1997, Payne et al. 1999).* Our findings indicate that the lack of consistency in the results may be due to differences in the alveolar bone structure and thickness, which were not considered. This could be supported by the findings that individuals with high mineral values in the skeleton seem to retain their teeth with deep periodontal pockets more easily than those with osteoporosis (*Klemetti et al. 1994c*). Furthermore, individuals with broad dense jaws have more bone substances to loose than those with thin jaws and therefore the size of an individual may play an important role for the vertical changes of the alveolar process (*Klemetti et al. 1997*). The possible influence of the alveolar thickness, MABM and alveolar bone structure on the normal periodontium may be an interesting study in the future.

In adult orthodontics, a different tissue reaction could be expected when moving teeth in bone with sparse or dense trabeculation. This could be supported by the findings that rats with lower initial bone density have a faster orthodontic tooth movement than rats with significantly higher initial bone density (*Bridges et al. 1988*). Orthodontic tooth movement was also found to be faster in rats on a calcium-deficient diet than in rats on a normal diet (*Goldie & King 1984*). Furthermore, the age-related decrease in bone width found in our longitudinal studies may imply an increased risk of future bone dehiscence and gingival recession in adult subjects undergoing orthodontic treatment. However, further studies are necessary to elucidate this matter.

6.5. Conclusions

From the results in this thesis the following conclusions were drawn:

- A significant relationship exists between BMD and mandibular alveolar bone mass, structure, and thickness.
- The local functional factors influence mainly MABM and the alveolar thickness in the molar region, whereas BMD influence the trabecular structure.
- Dense trabeculation is a strong indicator of high BMD, whereas sparse trabeculation predicts low bone mass.

- Longitudinal changes in grey-level value, bone texture and alveolar thickness in posterior region are related to alterations of BMD.
- The decrease in bucco-lingual alveolar thickness may be due to a periosteal resorption related to skeletal bone loss.

7. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all colleagues, friends and family-members, who have helped me and made it possible to complete this thesis.

First of all, my deepest appreciation goes to my supervisor and co-author, Professor Stavros Kiliaridis, University of Geneva, who supported and advised me far beyond all reasonable expectations during daytime, evenings, weekends and holidays. In addition I would like to thank the following persons:

My co-author, Dr. Ronny Gunnarsson, R&D-Centre of Southern Älvsborg County, Borås, who led me into research by his enthusiasm and support the first critical years. Without him, I would never have started.

My co-author, Dr. Gudrun Bankvall, Dept. of Radiation Physics, Southern Älvsborg Hospital, who helped me with the densitometric measurements, proposed solutions and discussed the radiographic problems.

My husband, Dr. Hans Jonasson, SP Swedish National Testing and Research Institute, Borås, who had a hard time teaching me how to think as an "engineer". My daughter, Dr Lisa Jonasson, École Polytechnique Fédéral de Lausanne, who co-authored one paper and who was architect and programmer of the bone texture software. My two sons, Mats and Stig, who gave me both computer and moral support.

Professor Bengt Mohlin, Göteborg University, who gave me valuable support during the last six months.

I also sincerely want to thank The Primary Health Care Department in Southern Älvsborg County, the members of the staff at the Public Dental Office, Tullen, Borås, Ms. Anneli Forsberg, The Public Health Care, Sandared, Ms. Gillian Tyllander, Mölndal, Ms. Sonja Dicksved, Göteborg University, Dr. Tailun He, Göteborg University, Dr. Håkan Widell, Southern Älvsborg Hospital, Borås and The Southern Älvsborg Hospital Library, Borås.

The studies were supported by grants from the R&D-Centre of Southern Älvsborg County.

8. REFERENCES

Ahlborg HG, Johnell O, Turner CH, Rannevik G, Karlsson MK. Bone loss and bone size after menopause. N Engl J Med 2003; 349: 327-34.

Ammann P, Rizzoli R. Bone strength and its determinants. Osteoporos Int 2003; 14 (Suppl 3): S13-S18.

Araujo MG, Lindhe J. Dimensional ridge alterations following tooth extraction. An experimental study in the dog. J Clin Periodontol 2005; 32: 212-8.

Arlot ME, Sornay-Rendu E, Garnero P, Vey-Marty B, Delmas PD. Apparent pre- and postmenopausal bone loss evaluated by DXA at different skeletal sites in women. The OFELY Cohort. J Bone Miner Res 1997; 12: 683-90.

Atkinson PJ, Woodhead C. Changes in human mandibular structure with age. Arch Oral Biol 1968; 13: 1453-63.

Barker BF, Jensen JL, Howell FV. Focal osteoporotic bone marrow defects of the jaws. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1974; 38: 404-13.

Benson WB, Prihoda TJ, Glass BJ. Variations in adult cortical bone mass as measured by a panoramic mandibular index. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol. 1991; 71: 349-56.

Bollen AM, Taguchi A, Hujoel PP, Hollender LG. Case-control study on self-reported osteoporotic fractures and mandibular cortical bone. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2000; 90: 518-524.

Borg J, Möllgård A, Riis BJ. Single X-ray absorptiometry: Performance characteristics and comparison with single photon absorptiometry. Osteoporos Int 1995; 5: 377-81.

Botticelli D, Berglundh T, Lindhe J. Hard-tissue alterations following immediate implant placement in extraction sites. J Clin Periodontol 2004: 31: 820-8.

Boyde A, Kingsmill VJ. Age changes in bone. Gerodontology 1998; 15: 25-34.

Bras J, van Ooij CP, Abraham-Inpijn L, Kusen GJ, Wilmink JM. Radiographic interpretation of the mandibular angular cortex: A diagnostic tool in metabolic bone loss. Oral Surg 1982; 53: 541-545.

Bresin A, Johansson CB, Kiliaridis S. Effects of occlusal strain on the development of the dentoalveolar process in the growing rat. Eur J Exp Musculoskel Res 1994; 3: 112-22.

Bridges T, King G, Mohammad A. The effect of age on tooth movement and mineral density in the alveolar tissue of the rat. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 1988; 93: 245-50.

Cadarette SM, Jaglal SB, Murray TM, McIsaac WJ, Joseph L, Brown JP. Evaluation of decision rules for referring women for bone densitometry by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry. JAMA 2001; 286: 57-63.

Cann CE, Genant HK, Ettinger B, Gordan GS. Spinal mineral loss in oophorectomized women. Determination by quantitative computed tomography. JAMA 1980; 244: 2056-59.

Cann CE. Quantitative CT for determination of bone mineral density: a review. Radiology 1988; 166: 509-22.

Capozza RF, Cointry GR, Cure-Ramirez P, Ferretti JL, Cure-Cure C. A DXA study of muscle-bone relationship in the whole body and limbs of 2512 normal men and pre- and post-menopusal women. Bone 2004; 35: 283-295.

Carlsson GE, Persson G. Morphologic changes of the mandible after extraction and wearing of dentures; a longitudinal, clinical, and X-ray cephalometric study covering 5 years. Odontol Revy 1967; 18: 27-54.

Chöel L, Duboeuf F, Bourgeois D, Briguet A, Lissac M. Trabecular alveolar bone in the human mandible: A dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry study. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2003; 95: 364-70.

Christansen C, Mazess R, Transböl I, Jensen GF. Factors in response to treatment of early postmenopausal bone loss. Calcif Tissue Int 1981; 33: 575-81.

Christgau M, Hiller K-A, Smalz G, Kolbeck C, Wenzel A. Accuracy of quantitative digital subtraction radiography for determining changes in calcium mass in mandibular bone: an in vitro study. J Periodont Res 1998; 33: 138-149.

Civitelli R, Pilgram T, Dotson M, Muckerman J, Lewandowski N, Armanmento-Villareal R et al. Alveolar and postcranial bone density in postmenopausal women receiving hormone/estrogen replacement therapy. Arch Intern Med 2002; 162: 1409-15.

Corten FGA, Van't Hof MA, Buijs WCA, Hoppenbrouwers P, Kalk W, Corstens FHM. Measurement of mandibular bone density ex vivo and in vivo by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry. Arch Oral Biol 1993; 38: 215-19.

Cortet B, Boutry N, Dubois P, Legroux-Gérot I, Cotton A, Marchandise X. Does quantitative ultrasound of bone reflect more bone mineral density than bone microarchitecture? Calcif Tissue Int 2004; 74: 60-67.

Couture RA, Whiting BR, Hildebolt CF, Dixon DA. Visibility of trabecular structures in oral radiographs. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2003; 96: 764-71.

Crawford BF, Weathers DR. Osteoporotic marrow defects of the jaws. J Oral Surg 1970; 28: 600-3.

Damilakis J, Papadokostakis G, Perisinakis K, Hadjipavlou A, Gourtsoyiannis N. Can radial bone mineral density and quantitative ultrasound measurements reduce the number of women who need axial density skeletal assessment? Osteoporos Int 2003; 14: 688-693.

Denissen H, Verhey H, de Blieck J, Corten F, Klein C, van Lingen A. Dual X-ray absorptiometry for alveolar bone: precision of periimplant mineral measurements ex vivo. J Periodont Res 1996; 31:265-70.

Devlin H, Horner K, Ledgerton D. A comparison of maxillary and mandibular bone mineral densities. J Prosthet Dent 1998; 79: 323-7.

Devlin H, Horner K. Mandibular radiomorphometric indices in the diagnosis of reduced skeletal bone mineral density. Osteoporos Int 2002; 13: 373-8.

Di Monaco M, Di Monaco R, Manca M, Cavanna. Handgrip strength is an independent predictor of distal radius bone mineral density in postmenopausal women. Clin Rheumatol 2000; 19: 473-476.

Elders PJM, Habets LLMH, Netelenbos JC, Van der Linden LWJ, Van der Stelt PF. The relation between periodontitis and systemic bone mass in women between 46 and 55 years of age. J Clin Periodontol 1992; 19: 492-96.

Elovic RP, Hipp JA, Hayes WC. Maxillary molar extraction causes increased bone loss in the mandible of ovariectomized rats. J Bone Miner Res 1995; 10: 1087-93.

Eriksen EF, Langdahl B, Vesterby A, Rungby J, Kassem M. Hormone replacement therapy prevents osteoclastic hyperactivity: A histomorphometric study in early postmenopausal women. J Bone Miner Res 1999; 14: 1217-21.

Ferretti JL, Cointry GR, Capozza RF, Frost HM. Bone mass, bone strength, muscle-bone interactions, osteopenias and osteoporoses. Mechanisms of aging and development 2003; 124: 269-79.

Feyerabend AJ, Lear JL. Regional variations in bone mineral density as assessed with dual-energy photon absorptiometry and dual x-ray absorptiometry. Radiology 1993; 186: 467-9.

Forsberg C-M, Eliasson S, Westergren H. Face height and tooth eruption in adults- a 20-year follow-up investigation. Eur J Orthod 1991; 13: 249-254.

Friberg B, Jemt T, Lekholm U. Early failures in 4,641 consecutively placed Brånemark dental implants: A study from stage 1 surgery to the connection of completed prostheses. Int J Oral maxillofac Implants 1991; 6:142-6.

Friberg B, Ekestubbe A, Mellstrom D, Sennerby L. Branemark implants and osteoporosis: a clinical exploratory study. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2001; 3: 50-6.

Frost HM. Wolff's law and bone's structural adaptations to mechanical usage: an overview for clinicians. Angle Orthod 1994; 64: 175-188.

Frost HM. A 2003 update of bone physiology and Wolff's law for clinician. Angle Orthod 2004; 74: 3-15.

Fujita T, Fujii Y, Morishita T, Inoue T. Changes of regional distribution of bone mineral according to age, gender, and activity. J Bone Miner Metab 1999; 17: 217-23.

Garg AK, Vicari A. Radiographic modalities for diagnosis and treatment planning in implant dentistry. Implant Soc 1995; 5: 7-11.

Geraets WG, Van der Stelt PF, Netelenbos CJ, Elders PJ. A new method for automatic recognition of the radiographic trabecular pattern. J Bone Miner Res 1990; 5: 227-33.

Geraets WG, Van der Stelt PF, Elders PJ. The radiographic trabecular bone pattern during menopause. Bone 1993; 14: 859-64.

Gluer CC, Steiger P, Selvidge R, Elliesen-Kliefoth K, Hayashi C. Comparative assessment of dual-photon absorptiometry and dual-energy Radiography. Radiology 1990; 174: 223-228.

Gluer CC. Quantitative ultrasound techniques for the assessment of osteoporosis: Expert agreement on current status. J Bone Miner Res 1997; 12: 1280-88.

Goldberg AF, Gergans GA, Mattson DE, Rudman D. Radiographic alveolar process/mandibular height ratio as a predictor of osteoporosis. Gerodontics 1988; 4: 229-31.

Goldie RS, King GJ. Root resorption and tooth movement in orthodontically treated, calcium-deficient, and lactating rats. Am J Orthod 1984; 85: 424-30.

Gotfredsen A. Total body bone mineral by dual photon absorptiometry. Dan Med Bull 1999; 37: 480-92.

Graafmans WC, Lingen AV, Ooms ME, Bezemer PD, Lips P. Ultrasound measurements in the calcaneus: precision and its relation with bone mineral density of the heel, hip, and lumbar spine. Bone 1996; 19: 97-100.

Guglielmi G, Grimston SK, Fischer KC, Pacifici R. Osteoporosis: diagnosis with lateral and posteroanterior dual X-ray absorptiometry compared with quantitative CT. Radiology 1994; 192: 845-50.

Hansen MA, Overgaard K, Riis BJ, Christiansen C. Role of peak bone mass and bone loss in postmenopausal osteoporosis: 12 year study. BMJ 1991; 303: 961-4.

Hassager C, Jensen SB, Gotfredsen A, Christiansen C. The impact of measurements errors on the diagnostic value of bone mass measurements: theoretical considerations. Osteoporos Int 1991;1: 250-6.

Herrman I, Lekholm U, Holm S, Kultje C. Evaluation of patient and implant characteristics as potential prognostic factors for oral implant failures. Int J Oral maxillofac Implants 2005; 20: 220-30.

Hildebolt CF, Rupich RC, Vannier MW, Zerbolio DJ, Shrout MK, Cohen S, Pinkas A. Inter-relationships between bone mineral content measures. Dual energy (DER) and bitewing radiographs (BWX). J Clin Periodontol 1993; 20: 739-45.

Hildebolt CF, Bartlett TQ, Brunsden BS, Hente NL, Gravier MJ, Walkup RK, Shrout MK, Vannier MW. Bitewing-based alveolar bone densitometry: digital imaging resolution requirements. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1994; 23: 129-34.

Hildebolt CF. Osteoporosis and oral bone loss. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1997; 26: 3-15.

Horner K, Devlin H. Clinical bone densitometric study of mandibular athrophy using dental panoramic tomography. J Dent 1992; 20: 33-7.

Horner K, Devlin H, Alsop CW, Hodgkinson IM, Adams JE. Mandibular bone mineral density as predictor of skeletal osteoporosis. Br J Radiol 1996: 1019-25.

Horner K, Devlin H. The relationship between two indices of mandibular bone quality and bone mineral density measured by dual energy X-ray absorptiometry. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1998; 27: 17-21.

Horner K, Devlin H, Harvey L. Detecting patients with low skeletal bone mass. J Dent 2002; 30: 171-5.

Houston WJB. The analysis of errors in orthodontic measurements. Am J Orthod 1983; 83: 382-90.

Jacobs R, Ghyselen J, Koninckx P, van Steenberghe D. Long-term bone mass evaluation of mandible and lumbar spine in a group of women receiving hormone replacement therapy. Eur J Oral Sci 1996; 104: 10-16.

Johansson C, Black D, Johnell O, Odén A, Mellström D. Bone mineral density is a predictor of survival. Calcif Tissue Int 1998; 63: 190-6.

Johnell O, Kanis J. Epidemiology of osteoporotic fractures. Osteoporos Int 2005; 16, Suppl 2: S3-7

Kanis JA. Osteoporosis. Oxford: Blackwell Science Ltd, 1994.

Kanis JA, Johnell O, Oden A, De Laet C, Mellstrom D. Diagnosis of osteoporosis and fracture threshold in men. Calcif Tissue Int 2001; 69: 218-221.

Karlsson MK, Gärdsell P, Johnell O, Nilsson BE, Åkesson K, Obrant KJ. Bone mineral normative data in Malmö, Sweden. Comparison with reference data and hip fracture incidence in other ethnic groups. Acta Orthop Scand 1993; 64: 168-172.

Kiliaridis S, Kälebo P. Masseter muscle thickness measured by ultrasonography and its relation to facial morphology. J Dent Res 1991; 70: 1262-1265.

Kiliaridis S, Bresin A, Holm J, Strid KG. Effects of masticatory muscle function on bone mass in the mandible of the growing rat. Acta Anat 1996; 155: 200-5.

Kingsmill VJ, Boyde A. Variation in the apparent density of human mandibular bone with age and dental status. J Anat 1998a; 192: 233-244.

Kingsmill VJ, Boyde A. Mineralisation density of human mandibular bone: Quantitative backscattered electron image analysis. J Anat 1998b; 192: 245-256.

Klemetti E, Vainio P, Lassila V, Alhava E. Trabecular bone mineral density of the mandible and alveolar height in postmenopausal women. Scand J Dent Res 1993a; 101: 166-70.

Klemetti E, Vainio P, Lassila V, Alhava E. Cortical bone mineral density in the mandible and osteoporosis status in postmenopausal women. Scand J Dent Res 1993b; 101: 219-23.

Klemetti E, Kolmakov S, Heiskanen P, Vainio P, Lassila V. Panoramic mandibular index and bone mineral densities in postmenopausal women. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1993c; 75: 774-779.

Klemetti E, Kolmakov S, Kröger H. Pantomography in assessment of the osteoporosis risk group. Scand J Dent Res 1994a; 102: 68-72.

Klemetti E, Vainio P, Kröger H. Muscle strength and mineral densities in the mandible. Gerodontology 1994b; 11: 76-79.

Klemetti E, Collin HL, Forss H, Markkanen H, Lassila V. Mineral status of skeleton and advanced periodontal disease. J Clin Periodontol 1994c; 21: 184-8.

Klemetti E. Review of residual ridge resorption and bone density. J Prosthet Dent 1996; 75: 512-4.

Klemetti E, Kröger H, Lassila V. Relationships between body mass index and the remaining alveolar ridge. J Oral Rehab 1997; 24: 808-12.

Korstjens CM, Mosekilde L, Spruijt RJ, Geraets WGM, Van der Stelt PF. Relations between radiographic trabecular pattern and biomechanical characteristics of human vertebrae. Acta Radiol 1996; 37: 618-24.

Krahl H, Michaelis U, Pieper HG, Quack G, Montag M. Stimulation of bone growth through sports. A radiologic investigation of the upper extremities in professional tennis players. Am J Sports Med 1994; 22: 751-757.

Kribbs PJ, Smith DE, Chesnut CH. Oral findings in osteoporosis. Part I: Measurement of mandibular bone density. J Prosth Dent; 1983, 50: 576-579.

Kribbs PJ, Chesnut CH, Ott SM, Kilcoyne RF. Relationships between mandibular and skeletal bone in an osteoporotic population. J Prosthet Dent 1989; 62: 703-7.

Kribbs PJ, Chesnut CH, Ott SM, Kilcoyne RF. Relationships between mandibular and skeletal bone in a population of normal women J Prosthet Dent 1990a; 63: 86-9.

Kribbs PJ. Comparison of mandibular bone in normal and osteoporotic women. J Prosth Dent, 1990b; 63: 218-222.

Lang T, Augat P, Majumdar S, Ouyang X, Genant HK. Noninvasive assessment of bone density and structure using computed tomography and magnetic resonance. Bone 1998; 22: 149S-153S.

Lanyon LE. Functional strain in bone tissue as an objective, and controlling stimulus for adaptive bone remodelling. J Biomech 1987; 20: 1083-1093.

Law AN, Bollen AM, Chen SK. Detecting osteoporosis using dental radiographs: a comparison of four methods. J Am Dent Assoc 1996; 127: 1734-42.

Lekholm U, Zarb GA. Patient selection and preparation. In: Brånemark P-I, Zarb GA, Albrektsson T, eds.: Tissue-integrated prostheses: osseointegration in clinical dentistry, Chicago, Quintessence Publ Co, 1985.

Lerner U. Osteoclast formation and resorption. Matrix Biol 2000; 19: 107-20.

Lindh C, Nilsson M, Klinge B, Petersson A. Quantitative computed tomography of trabecular bone in the mandible. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1996a; 25: 146-50.

Lindh C, Peterson A, Rohlin M. Assessment of the trabecular pattern before endosseous implant treatment. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Oral Endod 1996b; 82: 335-43.

Lindh C, Petersson A, Klinge B, Nilsson M. Trabecular bone volume and bone mineral density in the mandible. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1997; 26: 101-6.

Lindh C, Lerner U. Osteoporos – sett i ett oralt perspektiv. Odontologi 2003, Nordisk Odontologisk Årbog. Köbenhavn: Munksgaard Danmark, 2003.

Lindh C, Obrant K, Petersson A. Maxillary bone mineral density and its relationship to the bone mineral density of the lumbar spine and hip. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2004; 98: 102-9.

Lindhe J, Karring T, Lang NP. Clinical periodontology and implant dentistry. Copenhagen: Munksgaard, 1998.

Link TM, Majumdar S, Grampp S, Guglielmi G, van Kujik C, Imhof H, Gluer C, Adams JE. Imaging of trabecular bone structure in osteoporosis. Eur Radiol 1999; 9: 1781-8.

Löfman O, Larsson L, Ross I, Toss G, Berglund K. Bone mineral density in normal Swedish women. Bone 1997; 20: 167-174.

Madsen OR, Schaadt O, Bliddal H, Egsmose C, Sylvest J. Relationhip between quadriceps strength and bone mineral density of the proximal tibia and distal forearm in women. J Bone Miner Res 1993; 8: 1439-1444. Magnusson HI, Linden C, Obrant KJ, Johnell O, Karlsson MK. Bone mass changes in weight-loaded and unloaded skeletal regions following a fracture of the hip. Calcif Tissue Int 2001a; 69: 78-83.

Magnusson H, Linden C, Karlsson C, Obrant KJ, Karlsson MK. Exercise may induce reversible low bone mass in unloaded and high bone mass in weight-loaded skeletal regions. Osteoporos Int 2001b; 12: 950-5.

Martin B. Aging and strength of bone as a structural material. Calcif Tissue Int 1993; 53: S34-S40.

Masud T, Jawed S, Doyle DV, Spector TD. A population study of the screening potential of assessment of trabecular pattern of the femoral neck (Singh index): the Chingford study. Br J Radiol 1995; 68: 389-93.

Mavropoulos A, Kiliaridis S, Bresin A, Ammann P. Effect of different masticatory functional and mechanical demands on the structural adaptation of the mandibular alveolar bone in young growing rats. Bone 2004; 35:191-7.

Melton III LJ, Atkinson EJ, O'Fallon WM, Wahner HW, Riggs BL. Longterm fracture prediction by bone mineral assessed at different skeletal sites. J Bone Miner Res 1993; 8: 1227-33.

Melton III LJ, Khosla S, Achenbach SJ, O'Connor MK, O'Fallon WM, Riggs BL. Effects of body size and skeletal site on the estimated prevalence of osteoporosis in women and men. Osteoporos Int 2000; 11: 977-983.

Mohajery M, Brooks SL. Oral radiographs in the detection of early signs of osteoporosis. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1992; 73: 112-117.

Mohammad AR, Brunsvold M. The strength of association between systemic postmenopausal osteoporosis and periodontal disease. Int J Prosthodont 1996; 9: 479-83.

Mosekilde L. Age-related changes in bone mass, structure, and strength – effects of loading. Z Rheumatol 2000; 59 (Suppl 1): 1-9.

Muller H-P, Heinecke A, Schaller N, Eger T. Masticatory mucosa in subjects with different periodontal phenotypes. J Clin Periodontol 2000; 27: 621-6.

Newton JP, Yemm R, Abel RW, Menhinick S. Changes in human jaw muscles with age and dental state. Gerodontology 1993; 10: 16-22.

Nilas L, Nörgård H, Pödenphant J, Gotfredsen A, Christiansen C. Bone composition in the distal forearm. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 1987; 47: 41-6.

Nomura S, Takano-Yamamoto T. Molecular events caused by mechanical stress in bone. Matrix Biol 2000; 19: 91-6.

Olsson M, Lindhe J, Marinello CP. On the relationship between crown form and clinical features of the gingiva in adolescents. J Clin Periodontol 1993; 20: 570-77.

Parfitt GJ. An investigation of the normal variations in alveolar bone trabeculation. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1962; 15: 1453-63.

Payne JB, Zachs NR, Reinhardt RA, Nummikoski PV, Patil K. The association between oestrogen status and alveolar bone density changes in postmenopausal women with a history of periodontitis. J Periodontol 1997; 68: 24-31.

Payne JB, Reinhardt RA, Nummikoski PV, Patil K. Longitudinal alveolar bone loss in postmenopausal osteoporotic/ osteopenic women. Osteoporosis Int 1999; 10: 34-40.

Pluskiewicz W, Tarnawska B, Drozdzowska B. Mandibular bone mineral density measured using dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry: relationship to hip bone mineral density and quantitative ultrasound at calcaneus and hand phalanges. Br J Radiol 2000; 73: 288-92.

Pors Nielsen S, Kolthoff N, Bärenholdt O, Kristensen B, Abrahamsen B, Hermann AP, Brot C. Diagnosis of osteoporosis by planar bone densitometry: can body size be disregarded? Br J Radiol 1998; 71: 934-43.

Proctor DN, Melton III LJ, Khosla S, Crowson CS, O'Connor MK, Riggs BL. Relative influence of physical activity, muscle mass and strength on bone density. Osteoporos Int 2000; 11: 944-52.

Raadsheer MC, Van Eijden TMGJ, Van Spronsen PH, Van Ginkel FC, Kiliaridis S, Prahl-Andersson B. A comparison of human masseter muscle thickness measured by ultrasonography and magnetic resonance imaging. Archs Oral Biol 1994; 39: 1079-1084.

Riggs BL, Khosla S, Melton III LJ. Sex steroids and the construction and conservation of the adult skeleton. Endocrin Rev 2002; 23: 279-302.

Riggs BL, Khosla S, Atkinson EJ, Dunstan CR, Melton III LJ. Evidence that type I osteoporosis results from enhanced responsiveness of bone to estrogen defiency. Osteoporos Int 2003; 14: 728-733.

Riis BJ, Christiansen C. Measurement of spinal or peripheral bone mass to estimate early postmenopausal bone loss. Am J Med; 1988; 84: 646-52.

Rizzoli R, Bonjour J-P. Hormones and bones. Lancet 1997; 349: s120-3.

Rubin C, Turner AS, Muller R, Mittra E, McLeod K, Lin W, Qin YX. Quantity and quality of trabecular bone in the femur are enhanced by a strongly anabolic, non-invasive mechanical intervention. J Bone Miner Res 2002; 17: 349-57.

Ruff CB, Hayes WC. Sex differences in age-related remodeling of the femur and tibia. J Orthop Res 1988 6: 886-896.

Ryan PJ, Blake GM, Fogelman I. Measurement of forearm bone mineral density in normal women by dual-energy x-ray absorptiometry. Br J Radiol 1992; 65: 127-131.

SBU Rapport nr 165/1, 2003. Osteoporos – prevention, diagnostik och behandling.

Serino G, Wennström J, Lindhe J, Eneroth L. The prevalence and distribution of gingival recession in subjects with a high standard of oral hygiene. J Clin Periodontol 1994; 21: 57-63.

Shrout MK, Weaver J, Potter BJ, Hildebolt CF. Spatial resolution and angular alignment tolerance in radiometric analysis of alveolar bone change. J Periodontol 1996; 67: 41-5.

Shrout MK, Potter BJ, Mailhot JM, Hildebolt CF. Morphologic operations used to distinguish between two patient populations differing in periodontal health. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 1998; 85: 334-8

Shrout MK, Farley BA, Patt SM, Potter BJ, Hildebolt CF, Pilgram TK Yokoyama-Crothers N, Dotson M, Hauser J, Cohen S, Kardaris E, Hanes P. The effect of region of interest variations on morphologic operations data and grey-level values extracted from digitized dental radiographs. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 1999; 88: 636-9. Shrout MK, Hildebolt CF, Potter BJ, Brunsden TKB, Pilgram TK, Dotson M et al. Comparison of morphological measurements extracted from digitised dental radiographs with lumbar and femoral bone mineral density measurements in postmenopausal women. J Periodontol 2000; 71: 335-40.

Snow-Harter C, Bouxsein M, Lewis B, Charette S, Weinstein P, Marcus R. Muscle strength as a predictor of bone mineral density in young women. J Bone Miner Res 1990; 5: 589-595.

Southard KA, Southard TE. Detection of simulated osteoporosis in human anterior maxillary alveolar bone with digital subtraction. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1994; 78: 655-61.

Southard TE, Southard KA, Jakobsen JR, Hillis SL, Najim CA. Fractal dimension in radiographic analysis of alveolar process bone. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 1996; 82: 569-76.

Southard KA, Southard TE, Schlechte JA, Meis PA. The relationship between the density of the alveolar process and that of post-cranial bone. J Dent Res 2000; 79: 964-969.

Southard TE, Southard KA, Lee A. Alveolar process fractal dimension and postcranial bone density. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 2001; 91: 486-91.

Taguchi A, Tanimoto K, Suei Y, Ohama K, Wada T. Relationship between the mandibular and lumbar vertebral bone mineral density at different postmenopausal stages. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1996a; 25: 130-5.

Taguchi A, Suei Y, Ohtsuka M, Otani K, Tanimoto K, Ohtaki M. Usefulness of panoramic radiography in the diagnosis of postmenopausal osteoporosis in women. Width and morphology of inferior cortex of the mandible. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 1996b; 25: 263-7.

Taguchi A, Tanimoto K, Akagawa Y, Suei Y, Wada T, Rohlin M. Trabecular pattern of the mandible. Comparison of panoramic radiography with computed tomography. Dentomaxillofacial Radiol 1997; 26: 85-9.

Tallgren A. The continuing reduction of the residual alveolar ridges in complete denture wearers: a mixed-longitudinal study covering 25 years. J Prosthet Dent 1972; 27: 120-132.

Thomas T, Burguera B, Melton III LJ, Atkinson EJ, O'Fallon WM. Role of serum leptin, insulin, and estrogen levels as potential mediators of the relationship between fat mass and bone mineral density in men versus women. Bone 2001; 29: 114-20.

Ulm CW, Solar P, Ulm MR, Matejka M. Sex-related changes in the bone mineral content of atrophic mandibles. Calcif Tissue Int 1994; 54: 203-207.

Ulm CW, Kneissel M, Hahn M, Solar P, Matejka M, Donath K. Characteristics of the cancellous bone of edentulous mandibles. Clin Oral Impl Res 1997; 8: 125-30.

Ulm CW, Kneissel M, Schedle A, Solar P, Matejka M, Schneider B, Donath K. Characteristic features of trabecular bone in edentulous maxillae. Clin Oral Impl Res 1999; 10: 459-67.

Uusi-Rasi K, Sievänen H, Pasanen M, Oja P, Vuori I. Changes in bone mineral density during a mean 4-year follow up. In: Burckardt P, Dawson-Hughes B, Heaney PP, Nutritional aspects of osteoporosis, chapter 7. San Diego, Academic Express 2001; 65-73.

Vandana KL, Savitha B. Thickness of gingiva in association with age, gender and dental arch location. J Clin Periodontol 2005; 32: 828-30.

Van der Meulen MCH. Jepsen KJ, Mikic B. Understanding bone strength: size isn't everything. Bone 2001; 29: 101-4.

Van der Stelt PF. Experimentally produced bone lesions. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1985; 59: 306-12.

Varrela TM, Paunio K, Wouters FR, Tiekso J, Soder PO. The relation between tooth eruption and alveolar crest height in a human skeletal sample. Arch Oral Biol 1995; 40: 175-80.

Warming L, Hassager C, Christiansen C. Changes in bone mineral density with age in men and women: a longitudinal study. Osteoporos Int 2002; 13: 105-112.

Weinstein RS, Hutson MS. Decreased trabecular width and increased trabecular spacing contribute to bone loss with aging. Bone 1987; 8: 137-42.

Weijs WE, Hillen B. Physiological cross-section of the human jaw muscles. Acta Anat 1985; 121: 31-35.

White SC, Rudolph DJ. Alterations of the trabecular pattern of the jaws in patients with osteoporosis. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 1999; 88: 628-35.

White SC. Oral radiographic predictors of osteoporosis. Dentomaxillofac Radiol 2002;31:84-92.

White SC, Taguchi A, Kao D, Wu S, Service SK, Yoon D, Suei Y, Nakamoto T, Tanimoto K. Clinical and panoramic predictors of femur bone mineral density. Osteoporos Int 2005; 16: 339-46.

Whittaker DK, Molleson T, Daniel AT, Williams JT, Rose P, Resteghini R. Quantitative assessment of tooth wear, alveolar-crest height and continuing eruption in a Romano-British population. Arch Oral Biol 1985; 30: 493-501.

WHO Study Group. Assessment of fracture risk and its application to screening for postmenopausal osteoporosis. WHO Technical Report Series No 843, Geneva: WHO Press 1994.

WHO Scientific Group. Prevention and management of osteoporosis. WHO Technical Report Series No 921, Geneva: WHO Press 2003.

Willmore JH. The aging of bone and muscle. Clin Sports Med 1991; 10: 231-44.

Wilson DJ. Ridge mapping for determination of alveolar ridge width. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 1989;4 41-3.

Von Wowern N. Variation in bone mass within the cortices of the mandible. Scand J Dent Res 1977a; 85: 444-55.

Von Wowern N. Variation in structure within the trabecular bone of the mandible. Scand J Dent Res 1977b; 85: 613-22.

Von Wowern N, Hjorting-Hansen E, Stoltze K. Changes in bone mass in rat mandibles after tooth extraction. Int J Oral Surg 1979; 8: 229-33.

Von Wowern N. In vivo measurements of bone mineral content of mandibles by dual-photon absorptiometry. Scand J Dent Res 1985a; 93: 162-8.

Von Wowern N. Dual-photon absorptiometry of mandibles: in vitro test of a new method. Scand J Dent Res 1985b; 93: 169-77.

Von Wowern N. Bone mass of mandibles. In vitro and in vivo analyses. Danish Medical Bulletin 1986; 33: 23-44.

Von Wowern N, Storm TL, Olgaard K. Bone mineral content by Photon absorptiometry of the mandible compared with that of forearm and the lumbar spine. Calcif Tissue Int; 1988; 42: 157-161.

Von Wowern N, Kollerup G. Symptomatic osteoporosis: A risk factor for residual ridge reduction of the jaws. J. Prosthet. Dent. 1992; 67: 656-60.

Von Wowern N, Klausen B, Kollerup G. Osteoporosis: A risk factor in periodontal disease. J Periodontol 1994; 65: 1134-8.

APPENDIX

Questionnaire for osteoporosis

Name

Age

Telephone

How tall are you? What is your weight? Have you lost much weight? How many kg? How many glasses of milk or yoghurt do you drink per day? How many pieces of cheese do you eat per day? How many cups of coffee do you drink per day? Do you use hormone replacement therapy? In what form and in what concentration? How long have you used hormone replacement therapy? Have you had an operation on your ovaries? One or both? A hysterectomy? At what age did your menstruation stop? (Write 0 if you still have it.) Have you had a medication with cortisone/ steroid for more than 3 month? Any other medication? Do you have or have you had gastro-intestinal disease, struma, and rheumatism? Other serious diseases? Do you smoke? How many cigarettes per day? How many years? Previous smoking? How much? How many years? How many children do you have? How many months did you breast-feed? What is your profession? Are you physically active in your work? Do you have a dog? How far do you walk with the dog? Do you walk more than 5 km a day during working hours and privately? How often are you physically active more than half an hour during a week? Have you carried heavy loads for a longer period or trained extremely hard? Were you very active physically before the age of 25 years? Did you have a fracture in adult age? How many and where? Did your mother suffer from osteoporosis? Do you press or grind your teeth? Do you have an occlusal device?

På grund av upphovsrättsliga skäl kan vissa ingående delarbeten ej publiceras här. För en fullständig lista av ingående delarbeten, se avhandlingens början.

Due to copyright law limitations, certain papers may not be published here. For a complete list of papers, see the beginning of the dissertation.



